

ISS Global A/S

(incorporated with limited liability in the Kingdom of Denmark)

€3,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme

Under the Euro Medium Term Note Programme described in this Prospectus (the "**Programme**"), ISS Global A/S (the "**Issuer**"), subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, may from time to time issue Euro Medium Term Notes (the "**Notes**"). The aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding will not at any time exceed €3,000,000,000 (or the equivalent in other currencies).

Application has been made to the Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier (the "CSSF") in its capacity as competent authority under the Luxembourg Act dated 10 July 2005 (as amended) relating to prospectuses for securities (the "Luxembourg Prospectus Law"), for the approval of this Prospectus as a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC, as amended, to the extent that such amendments have been implemented in the relevant Member State of the European Economic Area (the "Prospectus Directive"). By approving this Prospectus, the CSSF assumes no responsibility as to the economic and financial soundness of the transactions contemplated by this Prospectus or the quality and solvency of the Issuer in accordance with the provisions of Article 7(7) of the Luxembourg Prospectus Law. Application has also been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the official list of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (the "Official List") and to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. References in this Prospectus to Notes being "listed" (and all related references) shall mean that such Notes have been admitted to the Official List and admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market. The Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market is a regulated market for the purposes of Directive 2014/65/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council on markets in financial instruments. However, unlisted Notes may be issued pursuant to the Programme. The relevant Final Terms in respect of the issue of any Notes will specify whether or not such Notes will be listed on the Official List and admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market (or any other stock

Each Series (as defined in "Overview of the Programme – Method of Issue") of Notes in bearer form will be represented on issue by a temporary global note in bearer form (each a "temporary Global Note") or a permanent global note in bearer form (each a "permanent Global Note"). If the Global Notes are stated in the applicable Final Terms to be issued in new global note ("NGN") form, the Global Notes will be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the relevant Tranche to a common safekeeper (the "Common Safekeeper") for Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking SA ("Clearstream, Luxembourg"). Notes in registered form will be represented by registered certificates (each a "Certificate"), one Certificate being issued in respect of each Noteholder's entire holding of Registered Notes of one Series. Registered Notes issued in global form will be represented by registered global certificates ("Global Certificates"). If a Global Certificate is held under the New Safekeeping Structure (the "NSS") the Global Certificate will be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the relevant Tranche to a Common Safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

PRIIPS / IMPORTANT – EEA RETAIL INVESTORS – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("EEA"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive 2002/92/EC (as amended, the "Insurance Mediation Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive. Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "PRIIPS Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPS Regulation.

MIFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / TARGET MARKET – The Final Terms in respect of any Notes may include a legend titled "MiFID II Product Governance" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "distributor") should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MIFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue about whether, for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance rules under EU Delegated Directive 2017/593 (the "MiFID Product Governance Rules"), any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the MIFID Product Governance Rules.

Global notes which are not issued in NGN form ("Classic Global Notes" or "CGNs") and Global Certificates which are not held under the NSS will be deposited on the issue date of the relevant Tranche with a common depositary on behalf of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the "Common Depositary").

Amounts payable under the Notes may be calculated by reference to the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), the Euro Interbank Offered Rate ("EURIBOR"), the Copenhagen Interbank Offered Rate ("CIBOR"), the Stockholm Interbank Offered Rate ("STIBOR"), the Norwegian Interbank Offered Rate ("NIBOR"), the Australian Financial Markets Association Bank Bill Swap ("AFMA BBSW") or the Tokyo Interbank Offered Rate ("TIBOR"), as specified in the relevant Final Terms, such benchmarks being provided by Intercontinental Exchange Benchmark Administration Limited, the European Money Markets Institute, Finance Denmark, the Swedish Bankers' Association, Norske Finansielle Referanser AS, the ASX and the JBA TIBOR Administration, respectively (together, the "Administrators"). As at the date of this Prospectus, the Administrators do not appear on the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by the European Securities Markets Authority ("ESMA") pursuant to Article 36 of Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 (the "Benchmark Regulation"). As far as the Issuer is aware, the transitional provisions in Article 51 of the Benchmark Regulation apply, such that the Administrators are not currently required to obtain authorisation/registration (or, if located outside the European Union, recognition, endorsement or equivalence).

The provisions governing the exchange of interests in Global Notes for other Global Notes and definitive Notes are described in "Summary of Provisions Relating to the Notes while in Global Form".

The Programme has been rated Baa2 by Moody's Investors Service Limited ("Moody's") and BBB by Standard & Poor's Credit Market Services Europe Limited ("Standard & Poor's"). Each of Moody's and Standard & Poor's is established in the EU and is registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009, as amended (the "CRA Regulation"). As such, Moody's and Standard & Poor's are included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the ESMA on its website (at http://www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-registered-and-certified-CRAs) in accordance with the CRA Regulation. Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated by the rating agency referred to above. Where a Tranche of Notes is rated, such rating will be disclosed in the Final Terms and will not necessarily be the same as the rating assigned to the Programme by Moody's or Standard & Poor's. A security rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Prospective investors should have regard to the factors described under the section headed "Risk Factors" in this Prospectus.

Arranger

Barclays

Dealers

Barclays
BofA Merrill Lynch
Crédit Industriel et Commercial S.A.
Deutsche Bank
HSBC
Mizuho Securities
Santander Global Corporate Banking
Société Générale Corporate & Investment
Banking

BNP PARIBAS
Citigroup
Danske Bank
DNB Markets
ING
Nordea
SEB

This Prospectus comprises a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC, as amended, to the extent that such amendments have been implemented in the relevant Member State of the European Economic Area (the "Prospectus Directive") and for the purpose of giving information with regard to ISS A/S, ISS World Services A/S, the Issuer and its subsidiaries taken as a whole (the "Group") and the Notes which, according to the particular nature of the Issuer and the Notes, is necessary to enable investors to make an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profit and losses and prospects of the Issuer.

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Prospectus. To the best of the knowledge of the Issuer (having taken all reasonable care to ensure that such is the case) the information contained in this Prospectus is in accordance with the facts and does not omit anything likely to affect the import of such information.

This Prospectus has been prepared on the basis that, except to the extent sub-paragraph (ii) below may apply, any offer of Notes in any Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State") will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive, as implemented in that Relevant Member State, from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of Notes. Accordingly, any person making or intending to make an offer in that Relevant Member State of Notes which are the subject of an offering contemplated in this Prospectus as completed by final terms in relation to the offer of those Notes may only do so (i) in circumstances in which no obligation arises for the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive, in each case, in relation to such offer, or (ii) if a prospectus for such offer has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State and (in either case) published, all in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, provided that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by final terms which specify that offers may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State, such offer is made in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified for such purpose in such prospectus or final terms, as applicable and the Issuer has consented in writing to its use for the purpose of such offer. Except to the extent sub-paragraph (ii) above may apply, neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has authorised, nor do they authorise, the making of any offer of Notes in circumstances in which an obligation arises for the Issuer or any Dealer to publish or supplement a prospectus for such offer. The expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (as amended, including by Directive 2010/73/EU), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State.

This Prospectus is to be read in conjunction with all documents which are incorporated herein by reference (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference").

No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained in this Prospectus in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer or any of the Dealers or the Arranger (as defined in "Overview of the Programme"). Neither the delivery of this Prospectus nor any sale made in connection herewith shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the Issuer since the date hereof or the date upon which this Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that there has been no adverse change in the financial position of the Issuer since the date hereof or the date upon which this Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct as of any time subsequent to the date on which it is supplied or, if different, the date indicated in the document containing the same.

In the case of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market within the European Economic Area or offered to the public in a Member State of the European Economic Area in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive, the minimum specified denomination shall be ϵ 100,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of the Notes).

The distribution of this Prospectus and the offering or sale of the Notes in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. Persons into whose possession this Prospectus comes are required by the Issuer, the Dealers and the Arranger to inform themselves about and to observe any such restriction. The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and include Notes in bearer form that are subject to U.S. tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, Notes may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or to U.S. persons. For a description of certain restrictions on offers and sales of Notes and on distribution of this Prospectus, see "Subscription and Sale".

This Prospectus does not constitute an offer of, or an invitation by or on behalf of, the Issuer or the Dealers to subscribe for, or purchase, any Notes.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, none of the Dealers or the Arranger accept any responsibility for the contents of this Prospectus or for any other statement, made or purported to be made by the Arranger or a Dealer or on its behalf in connection with the Issuer or the issue and offering of the Notes or any responsibility for any act or omission of the Issuer or any other person (other than the relevant Dealer) in connection with the issue and offering of the Notes. The Arranger and each Dealer accordingly disclaims all and any liability whether arising in tort or contract or otherwise (save as referred to above) which it might otherwise have in respect of this Prospectus or any such statement. Neither this Prospectus nor any other financial statements are intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation and should not be considered as a recommendation by any of the Issuer, the Arranger or the Dealers that any recipient of this Prospectus or any other financial statements should purchase the Notes. Each potential purchaser of Notes should determine for itself the relevance of the information contained in this Prospectus and its purchase of Notes should be based upon such investigation as it deems necessary. None of the Dealers or the Arranger undertakes to review the financial condition or affairs of the Issuer during the life of the arrangements contemplated by this Prospectus nor to advise any investor or potential investor in the Notes of any information coming to the attention of any of the Dealers or the Arranger.

In connection with the issue of any Tranche (as defined in "Overview of the Programme – Method of Issue"), the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as the stabilising manager(s) (the "Stabilising Manager(s)") (or any person acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in the applicable Final Terms may overallot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the market price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However, there is no assurance that the Stabilising Manager(s) (or any person acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager) will undertake stabilisation action. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the terms of the offer of the relevant Tranche is made and, if begun, may be ended at any time, but it must end no later than the earlier of 30 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche and 60 days after the date of the allotment of the relevant Tranche. Any stabilisation action or over-allotment must be conducted by the relevant Stabilising Manager(s) (or any person acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in accordance with all applicable laws and rules.

The Notes may not be suitable for all investors. Each potential investor in any Notes must determine the suitability of that investment in light of its own circumstances. In particular, each potential investor should:

- (i) have sufficient knowledge and experience to make a meaningful evaluation of the relevant Notes, the merits and risks of investing in the relevant Notes and the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus or any applicable supplement;
- (ii) have access to, and knowledge of, appropriate analytical tools to evaluate, in the context of its particular financial situation, an investment in the relevant Notes and the impact such investment will have on its overall investment portfolio;
- (iii) have sufficient financial resources and liquidity to bear all of the risks of an investment in the relevant Notes, including where principal or interest is payable in one or more currencies, or where the currency for principal or interest payments is different from the potential investor's currency;
- (iv) understand thoroughly the terms of the relevant Notes and be familiar with the behaviour of any relevant indices and financial markets; and

(v) be able to evaluate (either alone or with the help of a financial adviser) possible scenarios for economic, interest rate and other factors that may affect its investment and its ability to bear the applicable risks.

Some Notes are complex financial instruments and such instruments may be purchased as a way to reduce risk or enhance yield with an understood, measured, appropriate addition of risk to their overall portfolios. A potential investor should not invest in Notes which are complex financial instruments unless it has the expertise (either alone or with the help of a financial adviser) to evaluate how the Notes will perform under changing conditions, the resulting effects on the value of such Notes and the impact this investment will have on the potential investor's overall investment portfolio.

In this Prospectus, unless otherwise specified or the context otherwise requires, references to:

- "euro", "EUR" and "€" are to the currency introduced at the start of the third stage of European economic and monetary union pursuant to the Treaty establishing the European Community, as amended;
- "DKK" and "kroner" are to Danish kroner; and
- the "ISS Global Group" are to ISS Global A/S and its subsidiaries.

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

If at any time the Issuer shall be required to prepare a prospectus supplement pursuant to Article 13 of the Luxembourg Act dated 10 July 2005 (as amended) relating to prospectuses for securities, the Issuer will prepare and make available an appropriate amendment or supplement to this Prospectus which, in respect of any subsequent issue of Notes to be listed on the Official List and admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market, shall constitute a prospectus supplement as required by Article 13 of the Luxembourg Act dated 10 July 2005 (as amended) relating to prospectuses for securities.

The Issuer has given an undertaking to the Dealers that if at any time during the duration of the Programme there is a significant new factor, material mistake or inaccuracy relating to information contained in this Prospectus which is capable of affecting the assessment of any Notes and whose inclusion in or removal from this Prospectus is necessary for the purpose of allowing an investor to make an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profits and losses and prospects of the Issuer, and the rights attaching to the Notes, the Issuer shall prepare an amendment or supplement to this Prospectus or publish a replacement Prospectus for use in connection with any subsequent offering of the Notes and shall supply to each Dealer such number of copies of such supplement hereto as such Dealer may reasonably request.

ALTERNATIVE PERFORMANCE MEASURES

The financial data referred to or incorporated by reference into this Prospectus, in addition to the conventional financial performance measures established by IFRS, contains certain alternative performance measures. For 2017 and 2016, these include "Operating Profit Before Other Items", "Operating Profit, adjusted", "Profit before tax, adjusted", "Net Profit, adjusted" and "Net Debt" and their corresponding ratios as well as "Organic Growth" and "Cash Conversion". These measures are presented for purposes of providing investors with a better understanding of the Issuer's financial performance, cash flows or financial position as they are used by the Issuer when managing its business. Such measures should not be considered as a substitute for those required by IFRS and may not be calculated by other issuers in the same manner. Please refer to page 5 and the income statement on page 35 of the audited consolidated annual financial statements of the Issuer for the financial year ended 31 December 2017 as incorporated by reference (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference") for the definition of "Operating Profit Before Other Items", "Operating Profit, adjusted", "Net Debt", "Organic Growth" and "Cash Conversion" for 2017. Please refer to page 5 and the income statement on page 35 of the audited consolidated annual financial statements of the Issuer for the financial year ended 31 December 2016 as incorporated by reference (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference") for the definition of "Operating Profit Before Other Items", "Operating Profit, adjusted", "Profit before tax, adjusted", "Net Profit, adjusted", "Net Debt", "Organic Growth" and "Cash Conversion" for 2016.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RISK FACTORS	8
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	19
OVERVIEW OF THE PROGRAMME	21
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	26
SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES WHILE IN GLOBAL	,
FORM	52
USE OF PROCEEDS	58
BUSINESS DESCRIPTION OF ISSUER	59
TAXATION	67
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE	69
FORM OF FINAL TERMS	73
GENERAL INFORMATION	84

RISK FACTORS

The Issuer believes that the following factors may affect its ability to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme, which may in turn result in investors losing the value of their investment. Most of these factors are contingencies which may or may not occur and the Issuer is not in a position to express a view on the likelihood of any such contingency occurring.

This section addresses both general risks associated with the industry in which the Group operates and the specific risks associated with the Group's business. If any such risks were to materialise, the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially and adversely affected, resulting in a decline in the value of the Notes. In addition, factors which are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes issued under the Programme are also described below.

The Issuer believes that the risks and uncertainties described below represent the principal risks inherent in investing in the Notes issued under the Programme, but the inability of the Issuer to pay interest, principal or other amounts on or in connection with any Notes may occur for other reasons, and the Issuer does not represent that the risks discussed below comprise an exhaustive list of all the risks of holding the Notes. Additional risks and uncertainties, including risks that are not known at present or that the Group's management currently deems immaterial, may also arise or become material in the future, which could lead to a decline in the value of the Notes and the loss by investors of part or all of the value of their investment. The following risk factors are not listed in any particular order of priority as to significance or probability.

Prospective investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Prospectus (including any documents incorporated by reference) and reach their own views prior to making any investment decision.

Words and expressions defined in the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below or elsewhere in this Prospectus have the same meanings in this section.

Factors that may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under or in connection with Notes issued under the Programme

Intermediate holding company status and absence of parent company guarantee

The Issuer is a wholly owned subsidiary of ISS World Services A/S, which is in turn a wholly owned subsidiary of ISS A/S. All of the outstanding capital stock and voting stock in the Issuer is owned directly by ISS World Services A/S, and indirectly by ISS A/S. As a result, ISS A/S effectively controls the Issuer and is able indirectly to control the composition of the Issuer's Board of Directors and direct the Issuer's management and policies.

ISS World Services A/S owns all of the intellectual property used by the Group, which primarily consists of "ISS" trademark rights and know-how. As consideration for the use of these rights, the Subsidiaries of the Issuer pay a royalty to ISS World Services A/S, currently set at the rate of 1.3 per cent. of their third party annual revenue.

Neither ISS World Services A/S nor ISS A/S guarantees or in any way supports the obligations of the Issuer in respect of Notes issued by the Issuer under the Programme.

The Issuer is also an intermediate holding company in the Group. The assets of the Issuer therefore consist principally of shareholdings in and loans to other Group members. The ability of the Issuer to satisfy its payment obligations under the Notes is dependent upon the receipt of dividend and interest payments from other members of the Group, and the Issuer's payment obligations under the Notes will be structurally subordinated to any payment obligations owed by Group subsidiaries to the creditors of such Group subsidiaries. In circumstances where one or more of the risks listed below arises and affects the business, financial condition or operational results of any member of the Group, there may in turn be an adverse

effect on the ability of that member of the Group to make dividend and interest payments to the Issuer, so as to enable it to satisfy its payment obligations under the Notes.

Risks relating to the Group's business and industry

Downturns in economic conditions

Economic downturns or an otherwise uncertain economic outlook in one or more of the Group's principal markets or on a global scale could adversely affect the demand for outsourcing of facility services. Moreover, periods of recession or deflation may have an adverse impact on prices and payment terms, particularly if customers downsize their businesses or reduce their demand for the Group's services. In addition, at times of economic uncertainty, the Group's public sector customers may face extensive budgetary and/or political pressures.

On 29 March 2017, following a referendum held on 23 June 2016 at which the UK voted to leave the European Union, the Prime Minister of the UK notified the European Council of the UK's intention to withdraw from the European Union. The timing of the UK's exit from the European Union is currently set for 29 March 2019, and the political, legal and economic ramifications of the UK's departure on the UK and the European Union are uncertain and may have an adverse impact on the financial conditions and results of operations of the Group.

During the recent economic downturn, reduced activity levels in certain regions and in certain customer segments negatively impacted the Group's revenue and put pressure on the Group's operating margins. While the Group has taken appropriate actions in the past to mitigate the negative effect of economic downturns on its operating margins, such as adapting the scope of the Group's contract offering (for example, offering IFS (as defined in "Business Description of Issuer") or cross-selling) and effectively utilising and deploying the Group's flexible labour workforce across the Group's operations, it has not been and will not be able to mitigate fully all such effects, which may have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

The Group is subject to risks associated with its global operations

The Group currently has local management teams in 46 countries and operations in an additional 28 countries and generates the great majority of its revenue outside Denmark. The business is therefore subject to various risks, many of which are magnified by the Group's presence in multiple jurisdictions and whose effects may, as a result of such presence, be more pronounced, including multiple international, national and local regulatory and compliance requirements from different labour, health, safety and environment, anti-corruption and other regulatory regimes; potential adverse tax consequences (including related to transfer pricing); antitrust regulations; an inability to enforce remedies in certain jurisdictions; and geopolitical and social conditions in certain sectors of relevant markets.

Any of these factors may have a materially adverse impact on the financial condition and results of operations of the Group and, in turn, affect the ability of the Issuer to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme.

Customer retention and acquisition

There can be no assurances that the Group will be able to maintain its current portfolio size of multinational IFS customers or attract new IFS customers.

These factors are subject to a number of uncertainties that in some cases are outside of the Group's control. Failure to execute Group strategy as planned or to address successfully other unexpected risks could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition. Furthermore, the focus on increasing the number of contracts with medium and large size customers, including IFS contracts, is likely to reduce the Group's small size customer base and to increase the Group's customer concentration. Increased customer concentration can result in greater adverse impact on the business should any one customer cease to be a customer of the Group or suffer financial difficulty.

Risks associated with doing business in emerging markets

Group strategy involves expanding the business in several emerging markets in which the Group currently operates, including countries in Asia, Eastern Europe and Latin America as well as Turkey, Israel and South Africa. For clarity, the Group's operations in Eastern Europe do not include any extensive presence in Ukraine, although the Group may provide services to customers in Ukraine by means of third party contractors. The Group may also commence operations in other emerging market countries. Political, economic and legal systems and conditions in emerging market economies are generally less predictable than in countries with more developed institutional structures, giving rise to additional risks of doing business in emerging market economies.

Additional risks associated with doing business in emerging markets include increased risks associated with inflation, recession and currency and interest rate fluctuations, reduced intellectual property protection, an inability to enforce remedies, difficulty in adequately establishing, staffing and managing operations, risk of non-compliance and business integrity issues, changes in regulation and governmental policies and the consistency with which such regulations and policies are interpreted, and risk of political and social instability, including war, civil disturbance and terrorism.

In limited instances the Group delivers services in certain countries, primarily in emerging markets, through subcontractors without the presence of local management teams. This delivery model may make the Group subject to additional risks, such as risk of non-compliance with the Group's contractual obligations or applicable regulations and policies, due to more limited oversight.

Business complexity

The business and organisation of the Group is complex and expected to become more so.

The Group is focused on providing multi-services and IFS to the Group's customers across multiple regions and countries to meet the growing demand for centralisation of contract procurement for facility services. This globalisation of demand requires the Group to provide IFS to offices and sites in multiple countries and to assume the operational risk associated with such services, in each case adding to the complexity of the Group's business and operations. The large scale and geographic reach of the Group's business result in it maintaining a large workforce across multiple jurisdictions, which requires effective management at the regional and local level and contributes to the operational complexity of the Group's business.

In addition, Public Private Partnerships/Private Finance Initiatives or similar public sector projects ("PPP/PFI contracts") entered into by the Group by their nature and terms increase the level of complexity in the Group's business. The extended duration and specific risk allocation between public and private sector participants of these PPP/PFI contracts contribute to the complexity of these contracts.

Failure to address and manage the Group's increasingly complex business could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

Risks associated with the Group's decentralised organisational structure

The Group's decentralised organisational structure contains an element of operational risk as considerable operational autonomy and responsibility is delegated to the Group's subsidiaries. Whilst there are Group-wide control and reporting procedures, and the Group uses Group-wide financial reporting IT systems which it continues to update and refine to ensure efficiency and reliability, IT systems are generally locally configured.

There is also a Group-wide code of conduct and detailed guidelines and compliance policies such as the Group's anti-corruption policy. Representatives of ISS A/S also make regular visits to the Group's individual country operations as part of ensuring compliance with these control procedures and policies. However, there have been occasions in the past where local managers have not complied with Group policies. In some cases, there has been circumvention of the Group's control procedures. There can be no

assurances that the Group will not experience incidents of regional or local managers not complying with Group policies, accounting irregularities, accounting misstatements or breaches of local legislation or that compliance policies and control procedures will be successfully implemented or updated in the future. There can be no assurances that the Group will be able to maintain efficient and reliable IT systems. Any of these factors could, individually or collectively, have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

Loss or absence of qualified regional and local managers and employees

The Group's continued success depends largely on the Group's effective decentralised organisational structure in which regional and local managers retain substantial autonomy regarding the management of operations in their local markets. As a result, the Group depends to a large extent upon these regional and local managers. Qualified regional and local managers are also important in order to ensure the sharing of best practice across the Group, effective management continuity and the implementation and management of the Group's growth strategies. There can be no assurances that the Group will continue to be able to attract and retain an adequate number of qualified regional and local managers in the future.

The Group's competitive strength partly depends upon its ability to attract, train and retain employees. Labour shortages may arise due to low unemployment and increased competition for workers, which would be likely to increase staff costs. There can be no assurances that the Group will continue to attract and retain a sufficient number of qualified employees in the future.

Unions and collective bargaining

Many of the Group's employees are members of unions. The expiration or re-negotiation of union contracts and collective bargaining agreements could lead to agreed terms less favourable to the Group. The Group's profitability may also be affected if union contracts or collective bargaining agreements restrict the Group's flexibility in using employees across different service types.

The Group's reputation, brand or profitability may be adversely affected by various operational risks

Operational risk is inherent in the Group's business and can manifest itself in various ways, including business interruption, poor contract performance, failure by subcontractors to meet their obligations, insufficient insurance coverage, information systems malfunctions or failures, regulatory breaches, employee errors, employee misconduct, labour disruptions, insufficient quality control and/or fraud. In particular, due to the Group's large number of employees in many countries, the Group is exposed to employee errors, insufficient quality of service, malicious acts by existing or former employees (including unfair competition) and potential labour disputes and disruptions.

The Group's business involves use, storage and maintenance of information and data related to customers, employees and third parties. Any loss or misuse of, or security breaches in respect of, this information could expose the Group to litigation risk and potential liability.

These events can result in financial loss (including penalties and fines), harm to the ISS brand and the Group's reputation, the potential barring or disqualification from engaging in public sector business and/or hinder the Group's operational effectiveness. In addition, the Group's reputation could be harmed by any actual or alleged failure to meet any health and safety and environmental or other regulatory compliance standards. Any dissatisfaction with the Group's services by any of the Group's significant customers may damage the Group's reputation and make it more difficult to obtain similar contracts with other customers.

Risks associated with the Group's contracts

The profitability of the Group's contracts will generally depend upon the Group's ability to successfully calculate prices by taking into consideration all economic factors, and to manage day-to-day operations under these contracts.

Generally, IFS contracts are more complex with respect to pricing than single service contracts and the complexities may increase to the extent that the contract relates to the performance of newly outsourced facility services in multiple locations. Any such contracts for newly introduced facility services will require an accurate assessment of pricing terms and operating costs, some of which will be unknown at the time of entering into the contract and will require extensive management time and resources to predict. In addition, contracts may include performance related measures for the Group's services, may limit the Group's ability to adjust prices as costs increase and, in the case of replacing in-house services or existing service providers, may involve the transfer to the Group and subsequent integration of existing employees.

The Group may not be able to accurately predict the costs and identify the risks associated with these contracts or the complexity of the services which may result in lower than expected margins, losses under these contracts or even the loss of customers, all of which may have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

The majority of the Group's contracts have a stated term and, in some cases, termination clauses permitting the customer to cancel the contract following the expiration of an agreed notice period. There can be no assurances that the Group's customers will not exercise their rights to terminate their contracts prior to expiration or that new contracts will be successfully negotiated with customers. The Group is further exposed to any unforeseen changes in the scope of existing contracts, either pricing or volumes, that may occur as a result of changes in the general business or political landscape of the Group's customers. The potential effects of these risks may increase as Group companies enter into larger contracts.

The Group's public sector contracts, including the Group's PPP/PFI contracts, may be affected by political and administrative decisions

In many countries, the public sector is an important customer segment for the Group. The Group's public sector business, including PPP/PFI contracts, may be affected by political and administrative decisions concerning levels of public spending and public opinion on outsourcing in general. In certain cases, due to applicable regulations, such as EU tender rules, certain terms of public sector contracts, such as pricing terms, contract period, use of subcontractors and ability to transfer receivables under the contract, are less flexible than comparable private sector contracts. Moreover, decisions to decrease public spending as a result of an economic downturn may result in the termination or downscaling of public sector contracts. Excessive focus on price as the relevant award parameter for public sector contracts could impair the Group's ability to retain or expand its public sector business, all of which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

Risks associated with the divestment of certain existing businesses and the acquisition of new businesses

The Group has recently divested certain non-core activities and businesses and expects to continue to do so. A number of risks associated with such divestments include purchaser claims, potential losses, decreased margins, impairment of goodwill and other intangible assets, loss of qualified personnel, unanticipated events or delays and legal liabilities related to the divested business with respect to employees, customers, suppliers, subcontractors, public authorities or other parties, all of which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

The Group has made and expects to continue to make acquisitions in both emerging and mature markets. The Group's ability to successfully identify and integrate acquired businesses to complement and enhance its existing business may be adversely affected by a number of factors that may include integration difficulties, failure to retain management and other key personnel, difficulties or failure in converting different systems into the Group's operating and control systems, the size of the acquisition and the potential disruption of existing operations. In addition, an acquisition may also present liabilities that may not be adequately compensated, undiscovered operating difficulties or negative impacts on anticipated future net sales and earnings as a result of any change to the underlying assumptions at the time of the acquisition. These risks may be exacerbated if the acquired business is located in emerging markets.

Legal compliance, tax and regulation

Due to the nature of the Group's industry and the global reach of the Group's operations it is subject to a variety of laws and regulations. These govern areas such as labour, employment, pensions, immigration, health and safety, tax, corporate governance, customer protection, business practices, competition and the environment. The Group incurs substantial costs and expenditures, and commits a significant amount of management time, to achieving compliance with increasingly complex and restrictive laws and regulations. In addition, changes in such laws and regulations may constrain the Group's ability to provide services to customers or increase the costs of providing such services. To the extent that the Group is unable to pass on the costs of compliance with stricter or changing requirements, taxes and duties to the Group's customers, the Group's margins may decline, which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

In particular, because of the Group's large workforce, laws and regulations relating to labour, employment (including EU Acquired Rights Directive regulations on the transfer of employees and minimum wage laws), pensions, social security, health and safety of employees, minimum wages and immigration affect the Group's operations and the cost of compliance significantly affects the Group's results and financial condition.

The Group's failure to comply with applicable laws and regulations could result in substantial fines, claims relating to violations of social, labour or other legislation, or revocation of licences, which could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

The Group's business is associated with numerous public health and safety concerns, particularly with regard to cleaning of food production facilities, medical and pharmaceutical facilities and consulting services relating to bacterial management, abattoirs, nuclear facilities and aircraft. The Group operates on customer premises in challenging environments. Substantial liabilities could result from a failure to satisfy applicable cleanliness or health and safety standards causing harm to individuals.

Any changes to the tax law and regulations may cause the Group to incur higher costs or reduce its competitiveness relative to the costs borne by in-house service providers. Tax regulations in certain countries may discourage the outsourcing of facility services.

Competition

The facility services market is fragmented, with relatively low barriers to entry, and there is significant competition from local, national, regional and international companies offering an array of service capabilities as well as from in-house providers of facility services.

Although the Group is distinctive in focusing on providing IFS solutions tailored to individual customer needs in selected markets and customer segments, it may not be successful in reducing the effects of competition. Competition may intensify if single service providers begin to offer IFS. In addition, certain competitors may also be willing to underbid the Group, reduce staffing costs, accept lower profit margins or expend more in capital to obtain or retain customers. A significant loss of customers or a sustained reduction in revenue or margins could have a material adverse effect on the Group's business, results of operations or financial condition.

Fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates

The great majority of the Group's consolidated revenue is generated in currencies other than the Group's reporting currency, the Danish kroner. Consolidated revenue is therefore affected by movements in the exchange rates of the currencies of the countries other than Denmark in which the Group's subsidiaries operate. From an accounting perspective, the Group is exposed to risks relating to translation into Danish kroner of income statements and net assets of foreign subsidiaries, including intercompany items such as loans, royalties, management service fees and interest payments between entities with different functional currencies.

Despite ongoing monitoring and attempted mitigation, there can be no assurances that the Group's hedging strategy will adequately protect the Group's results of operations from currency exchange rate fluctuations or that such risks will be adequately managed in the future.

Factors which are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes issued under the Programme

Risks related to the structure of a particular issue of Notes

A range of Notes may be issued under the Programme. A number of these Notes may have features which contain particular risks for potential investors. Set out below is a description of certain such features:

Notes subject to optional redemption by the Issuer

An optional redemption feature is likely to limit the market value of Notes. During any period when the Issuer may elect to redeem Notes, the market value of those Notes generally will not rise substantially above the price at which they can be redeemed. This also may be true prior to any redemption period.

In particular, the Notes may, subject as provided in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Redemption, Purchase and Options – Redemption for Taxation Reasons", be redeemed at their Early Redemption Amount (together with any interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption), at the option of the Issuer, if the Issuer shall, as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of the Kingdom of Denmark or any political subdivision or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, or any change in the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations, which change or amendment becomes effective on or after the date on which agreement is reached to issue the first Tranche of the Notes, be obliged to pay additional amounts as provided or referred to in Condition 8 (Taxation) and such obligation cannot be avoided by the Issuer taking reasonable measures available to it, as more particularly described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Redemption, Purchase and Options – Redemption for Taxation Reasons".

The Issuer may also be expected to redeem Notes when its cost of borrowing is lower than the interest rate on the Notes. At those times, an investor generally would not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds at an effective interest rate as high as the interest rate on the Notes being redeemed and may only be able to do so at a significantly lower rate. Potential investors should consider reinvestment risk in light of other investments available at that time.

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes

Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate that the Issuer may elect to convert from a fixed rate to a floating rate, or from a floating rate to a fixed rate. The Issuer's ability to convert the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of such Notes since the Issuer may be expected to convert the rate when it is likely to produce a lower overall cost of borrowing. If the Issuer converts from a fixed rate to a floating rate, the spread on the Fixed/Floating Rate Notes may be less favourable than then prevailing spreads on comparable Floating Rate Notes tied to the same reference rate. In addition, the new floating rate at any time may be lower than the rates on other Notes. If the Issuer converts from a floating rate to a fixed rate, the fixed rate may be lower than then prevailing rates on its Notes.

The value of and the amount payable under any Notes linked to a benchmark may be adversely affected by ongoing national and international regulatory reform in relation to benchmarks

Interest rates and other indices which are deemed to be "benchmarks" (each a "Benchmark" and together, the "Benchmarks") have become the subject of regulatory scrutiny and recent national and international regulatory guidance and proposals for reform. Such Benchmarks include LIBOR, EURIBOR and other indices to which interest on Notes may be linked. Some of these reforms are already effective whilst others are still to be implemented. These reforms may cause the relevant benchmarks to perform differently than in the past, or have other consequences which cannot be predicted and which may have a material adverse

effect on the value of and the amounts payable under the Notes where such amounts are linked to a Benchmark.

International proposals for reform of Benchmarks include the Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2016 on indices used as benchmarks in financial instruments and financial contracts or to measure the performance of investment funds (the "Benchmark Regulation") which was published in the Official Journal on 29 June 2016. In addition to the aforementioned regulation, there are numerous other proposals, initiatives and investigations which may impact Benchmarks.

Any changes to a Benchmark, whether as a result of the Benchmark Regulation or other initiatives, could increase the costs and risks of administering or otherwise participating in the setting of a Benchmark and complying with any such regulations or requirements. Such factors may have the effect of discouraging market participants from continuing to administer or participate in certain Benchmarks, triggering changes in the rules or methodologies used in certain Benchmarks or leading to the disappearance of certain Benchmarks. Changes to the methodology or other terms of certain Benchmarks could also have the effect of reducing or increasing the volatility of such Benchmarks. Any of the above changes or any other consequential changes as a result of the Benchmark Regulation or other national or international reform could have a material adverse effect on the value of and the amounts payable under Notes where such amounts are linked to a Benchmark.

In a speech on 27 July 2017, the UK Financial Conduct Authority announced that it will no longer persuade or compel banks to submit rates for the calculation of LIBOR after 2021 (the "FCA Announcement"). The FCA Announcement indicates that the continuation of LIBOR on the current basis cannot and will not be guaranteed after 2021. The potential elimination of LIBOR or any other Benchmark, or changes in the manner of administration of any Benchmark, could require an adjustment to the interest provisions of the terms and conditions, or result in other consequences, in respect of any Notes linked to such Benchmarks (including but not limited to Floating Rate Notes whose interest rates are linked to LIBOR which may, depending on the manner in which LIBOR is to be determined under the terms and conditions, result in the effective application of a fixed rate based on the rate which applied in the previous period when LIBOR was available). Any such consequence could have a material adverse effect on the value of and the amount payable on any such Notes.

Notes issued at a substantial discount or premium

The market values of securities issued at a substantial discount or premium to their nominal amount tend to fluctuate more in relation to general changes in interest rates than do prices for conventional interest-bearing securities. Generally, the longer the remaining term of the securities, the greater the price volatility as compared with conventional interest-bearing securities with comparable maturities.

Risks related to Notes generally

Set out below is a brief description of certain risks relating to the Notes generally:

Modification and waivers

The Terms and Conditions of the Notes contain provisions for calling meetings of Noteholders to consider matters affecting their interests generally and to obtain Written Resolutions on matters relating to the Notes from Noteholders without calling a meeting. A Written Resolution signed by or on behalf of the holders of not less than 75 per cent. in principal amount of the Notes of the relevant Series who for the time being are entitled to receive notice of a meeting in accordance with the provisions of the Agency Agreement and whose Notes are outstanding shall, for all purposes, take effect as an Extraordinary Resolution.

In certain circumstances, where the Notes are held in global form in the clearing systems, the Issuer will be entitled to rely upon:

- (i) where the terms of the proposed resolution have been notified through the relevant clearing system(s), approval of a resolution proposed by the Issuer given by way of electronic consents communicated through the electronic communications systems of the relevant clearing systems in accordance with their operating rules and procedures by or on behalf of the holders of not less than 75 per cent. in nominal amount of the Notes of the relevant Series for the time being outstanding; and
- (ii) where electronic consent is not being sought, consent or instructions given in writing directly to the Issuer by accountholders in the clearing systems with entitlements to such global note or certificate or, where the accountholders hold such entitlement on behalf of another person, on written consent from or written instruction by the person for whom such entitlement is ultimately beneficially held (directly or via one or more intermediaries), provided that the Issuer has obtained commercially reasonable evidence to ascertain the validity of such holding and taken reasonable steps to ensure such holding does not alter following the giving of such consent/instruction and prior to effecting such resolution;

A Written Resolution or an electronic consent as described above may be effected in connection with any matter affecting the interests of Noteholders, including the modification of the Conditions, that would otherwise be required to be passed at a meeting of Noteholders satisfying the special quorum in accordance with the provisions of the Agency Agreement, and shall for all purposes take effect as an Extraordinary Resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders duly convened and held. These provisions permit defined majorities to bind all Noteholders including Noteholders who did not attend and vote at the relevant meeting and Noteholders who voted in a manner contrary to the majority.

The Notes may be represented by Global Notes and holders of a beneficial interest in a Global Note must rely on the procedures of the relevant Clearing System(s)

Notes may be represented by one or more Global Notes. Such Global Notes will be deposited with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. Except in the circumstances described in the relevant Global Note, Noteholders will not be entitled to receive definitive Notes. The relevant Clearing System(s) will maintain records of the beneficial interests in the Global Notes. While the Notes are represented by one or more Global Notes, Noteholders will be able to trade their beneficial interests only through the Clearing Systems.

While the Notes are represented by one or more Global Notes, the Issuer will discharge its payment obligations under the Notes by making payments to the common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. A holder of a beneficial interest in a Global Note must rely on the procedures of the relevant Clearing System(s) to receive payments under the relevant Notes. The Issuer has no responsibility or liability for the records relating to, or payments made in respect of, beneficial interests in the Global Notes. Holders of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will not have a direct right to vote in respect of the relevant Notes. Instead, such holders will be permitted to act only to the extent that they are enabled by the relevant Clearing System(s) to appoint appropriate proxies.

Change of law

The Terms and Conditions of the Notes are based on English law in effect as at the date of issue of the relevant Notes. No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change to English law or administrative practice after the date of issue of the relevant Notes.

Bearer Notes where denominations involve integral multiples

In relation to any issue of Notes in bearer form which have denominations consisting of a minimum Specified Denomination plus one or more higher integral multiples of another smaller amount, it is possible that the Notes may be traded in amounts that are not integral multiples of such minimum Specified Denominations (as defined in the Terms and Conditions). In such a case a Noteholder who, as a result of trading such amounts, holds a principal amount of less than the minimum Specified Denomination in his account with the relevant clearing system at the relevant time will not receive a definitive Note in respect of

such holding (should definitive Notes be printed) and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes such that it holds an amount equal to one or more Specified Denominations.

If definitive Notes are issued, holders should be aware that definitive Notes which have a denomination that is not an integral multiple of the minimum Specified Denomination may be illiquid and difficult to trade.

Risks related to the market generally

Set out below is a brief description of certain market risks, including liquidity risk, exchange rate risk, interest rate risk and credit risk:

The secondary market generally

Notes may have no established trading market when issued, and one may never develop (for example, Notes may be allocated to a limited pool of investors). If a market does develop, it may not be liquid. Therefore, investors may not be able to sell their Notes easily or at prices that will provide them with a yield comparable with similar investments that have a developed secondary market. This is particularly the case for Notes that are especially sensitive to interest rate, currency or market risks, are designed for specific investment objectives or strategies or have been structured to meet the investment requirements of limited categories of investors. These types of Notes generally would have a more limited secondary market and more price volatility than conventional debt securities. Illiquidity may have a severely adverse effect on the market value of Notes.

Exchange rate risks and exchange controls

The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in the Specified Currency. This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "Investor's Currency") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease (1) the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, (2) the Investor's Currency equivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and (3) the Investor's Currency equivalent market value of the Notes.

Government and monetary authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely affect an applicable exchange rate. As a result, investors may receive less interest or principal than expected, or no interest or principal.

Interest rate risks

Investment in Fixed Rate Notes involves the risk that subsequent changes in market interest rates may adversely affect the value of Fixed Rate Notes.

Credit ratings may not reflect all risks

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to an issue of Notes. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above, and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

Legal investment considerations may restrict certain investments

The investment activities of certain investors are subject to legal investment laws and regulations, or review or regulation by certain authorities. Each potential investor should consult its legal advisers to determine whether and to what extent (1) Notes are legal investments for it, (2) Notes can be used as collateral for various types of borrowing and (3) other restrictions apply to its purchase or pledge of any Notes. Financial

institutions should consult their legal advisers or the appropriate regulators to determine the appropriate treatment of Notes under any applicable risk-based capital or similar rules.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

This Prospectus should be read and construed in conjunction with the following documents, which have been previously published or are published simultaneously with this Prospectus and which have been approved by the CSSF or filed with it:

- 1. the audited consolidated financial statements of the Issuer for the financial years ended 31 December 2016 and 2017, respectively, together in each case with the audit report thereon;
- 2. the "Terms and Conditions" section on pages 25 to 50 (inclusive) of the base prospectus dated 10 May 2017 with ISS Global A/S as issuer;
- 3. the "Terms and Conditions" section on pages 26 to 51 (inclusive) of the base prospectus dated 2 November 2016 with ISS Global A/S as issuer;
- 4. the "Terms and Conditions" section on pages 27 to 53 (inclusive) of the base prospectus dated 18 November 2015 with ISS Global A/S as issuer; and
- 5. the "Terms and Conditions" section on pages 22 to 44 (inclusive) of the base prospectus dated 12 November 2014 with ISS Global A/S as issuer.

Such documents shall be incorporated in and form part of this Prospectus, save that any statement contained in a document which is incorporated by reference herein shall be modified or superseded for the purpose of this Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise). Any statement so modified or superseded shall not, except as so modified or superseded, constitute a part of this Prospectus. Any documents themselves incorporated by reference in the documents incorporated by reference in this Prospectus shall not form part of this Prospectus.

Copies of documents incorporated by reference in this Prospectus may be obtained (without charge) from the registered office of the Issuer, the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu) or the website of the Issuer (http://www.issworld.com).

The tables below set out the relevant page references for the audited consolidated financial statements for the financial years ended 31 December 2017 and 2016, respectively, as set out in the Issuer's Annual Report. In respect of the audited consolidated financial statements, information incorporated by reference that is not included in the following cross-reference lists is considered as additional information and is not required by the relevant schedules of Regulation 2004/809/EC, as amended.

Audited consolidated annual financial statements of the Issuer for the financial year ended 31 December 2017

ISS Global A/S Annual Report 2017

Income statement	Page 35
Statement of comprehensive income	Page 36
Statement of cash flows	Page 37
Statement of financial position	Page 38
Statement of changes in equity	Page 39
Notes	Pages 40-102

Management statement	Page 103
Auditors' report	Pages 104-107

Audited consolidated annual financial statements of the Issuer for the financial year ended 31 December 2016

ISS Global A/S Annual Report 2016

Income statement	Page 35
Statement of comprehensive income	Page 36
Statement of cash flows	Page 37
Statement of financial position	Page 38
Statement of changes in equity	Page 39
Notes	Pages 40-98
Management statement	Page 99
Auditors' report	Pages 100-103

OVERVIEW OF THE PROGRAMME

The following overview is qualified in its entirety by the remainder of this Prospectus.

Issuer:	ISS Global A/S
Issuer's Legal Entity Identifier:	213800W6DPUGWBGTD766
Description:	Euro Medium Term Note Programme
Size:	Up to €3,000,000,000 (or the equivalent in other currencies at the date of issue) aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding a any one time.
Arranger:	Barclays Bank PLC
Dealers:	Banco Santander, S.A., Barclays Bank PLC; BNP Paribas Citigroup Global Markets Limited; Crédit Industriel et Commercial S.A.; Danske Bank A/S; Deutsche Bank AG, Londor Branch; DNB Bank ASA; HSBC Bank plc; ING Bank N.V. Merrill Lynch International; Mizuho International plc; Nordea Bank AB (publ); Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken A/B (publ) Société Générale.
	The Issuer may from time to time terminate the appointment of any dealer under the Programme or appoint additional dealers either in respect of one or more Tranches or in respect of the whole Programme. References in this Prospectus to "Permanent Dealers" are to the persons listed above as Dealers and to such additional persons that are appointed as dealers in respect of the whole Programme (and whose appointment has not been terminated) and references to "Dealers" are to all Permanent Dealers and all persons appointed as a dealer in respect of one or more Tranches.
Fiscal Agent:	Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch
Method of Issue:	The Notes will be issued on a syndicated or non-syndicated basis. The Notes will be issued in series (each a "Series") having one or more issue dates and on terms otherwise identical (or identical other than in respect of the first payment of interest), the Notes of each Series being intended to be interchangeable with all other Notes of that Series. Each Series may be issued in tranches (each a "Tranche") on the same or different issue dates. The specific terms of each Tranche (which will be completed, where necessary with the relevant terms and conditions and, save in respect of the issue date, issue price, first payment of interest and nominal amount of the Tranche, will be identical to the terms of other Tranches of the same Series) will be completed in the final terms (the "Final Terms").

premium to their nominal amount.

Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a discount or

Issue Price:

Form of Notes:

The Notes may be issued in bearer form ("Bearer Notes") or in registered form ("Registered Notes") only. Each Tranche of Bearer Notes will be represented on issue by a temporary Global Note if (i) definitive Notes are to be made available to Noteholders following the expiry of 40 days after their issue date or (ii) such Notes have an initial maturity of more than one year and are being issued in compliance with the D Rules (as defined in "- Selling Restrictions" below), otherwise such Tranche will be represented by a permanent Global Note. Registered Notes will be represented by Certificates, one Certificate being issued in respect of each Noteholder's entire holding of Registered Notes of one Series. Certificates representing Registered Notes that are registered in the name of a nominee for one or more clearing systems are referred to as "Global Certificates".

Clearing Systems:

Clearstream, Luxembourg, Euroclear and, in relation to any Tranche, such other clearing system as may be agreed between the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer.

Initial Delivery of Notes:

On or before the issue date for each Tranche, if the relevant Global Note is a NGN or the relevant Global Certificate is held under the NSS, the Global Note or Global Certificate will be delivered to a Common Safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. On or before the issue date for each Tranche, if the relevant Global Note is a CGN or the relevant Global Certificate is not held under the NSS, the Global Note representing Bearer Notes or the Global Certificate representing Registered Notes may be deposited with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. Global Notes or Global Certificates may also be deposited with any other clearing system or may be delivered outside any clearing system provided that the method of such delivery has been agreed in advance by the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer. Registered Notes that are to be credited to one or more clearing systems on issue will be registered in the name of nominees or a common nominee for such clearing systems.

Currencies:

Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, Notes may be issued in any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealers.

Maturities:

Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, any maturity between one month and 30 years.

Specified Denomination:

Definitive Notes will be in such denominations as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms save that (i) in the case of any Notes which are to be admitted to trading on a regulated market within the European Economic Area or offered to the public in an EEA State in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive, the minimum specified denomination shall be €100,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency as at the date of issue of the Notes); and (ii) unless otherwise permitted by then current laws and regulations, Notes (including Notes denominated in sterling) which have a maturity of less than one year and in respect of

which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom or whose issue otherwise constitutes a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA will have a minimum denomination of £100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies).

Fixed Rate Notes:

Fixed interest will be payable in arrear on the date or dates in each year specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Floating Rate Notes:

Floating Rate Notes will bear interest determined separately for each Series as follows:

- (i) on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions, as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. or
- (ii) by reference to LIBOR, EURIBOR, CIBOR, STIBOR, NIBOR, AFMA BBSW, TIBOR as adjusted for any applicable margin.

Floating Rate Notes may also have a maximum interest rate, a minimum interest rate or both.

Interest periods will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Zero Coupon Notes:

Zero Coupon Notes (as defined in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes") may be issued at their nominal amount or at a discount to it and will not bear interest.

Interest Periods and Interest Rates:

The length of the interest periods for the Notes and the applicable interest rate or its method of calculation may differ from time to time or be constant for any Series. Notes may have a maximum interest rate, a minimum interest rate, or both. The use of interest accrual periods permits the Notes to bear interest at different rates in the same interest period. All such information will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

Redemption:

The relevant Final Terms will specify the basis for calculating the redemption amounts payable. Unless permitted by then current laws and regulations, Notes (including Notes denominated in sterling) which have a maturity of less than one year and in respect of which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom or whose issue otherwise constitutes a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA must have a minimum redemption amount of £100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies).

Optional Redemption:

The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes will state whether such Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer (either in whole or in part) and/or the holders, and if so the terms applicable to such redemption.

Status of Notes: The Notes will constitute unsubordinated and unsecured

obligations of the Issuer all as described in "Terms and Conditions

of the Notes - Status".

Negative Pledge: See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Negative Pledge".

Cross Default: See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Events of Default'.

Ratings: The Programme has been rated Baa2 by Moody's and BBB by

Standard and Poor's.

Tranches of Notes will be rated or unrated. Where a Tranche of Notes is to be rated, such rating will be specified in the relevant

Final Terms.

A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any

time by the assigning rating agency.

Early Redemption: Except as provided in "- Optional Redemption" above, Notes will

be redeemable at the option of the Issuer prior to maturity only for tax reasons. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes -

Redemption, Purchase and Options".

Withholding Tax: All payments of principal and interest in respect of the Notes will

be made free and clear of withholding taxes of the Kingdom of Denmark unless the withholding is required by law. In such event, the Issuer shall, subject to customary exceptions, pay such additional amounts as shall result in the receipt by the Noteholder of such amounts as would have been received by it had no such withholding been required, all as described in "Terms and"

Conditions of the Notes - Taxation".

Governing Law: English law.

Listing and Admission to Trading: Application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange

for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market or as otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms and references to listing shall be construed accordingly. As specified in the relevant Final Terms, a

Series of Notes may be unlisted.

Selling Restrictions: The United States, the Prohibition of Sales to EEA Retail

Investors, the United Kingdom, the Kingdom of Denmark, Switzerland, Australia and Japan. See "Subscription and Sale".

The Issuer is Category 2 for the purposes of Regulation S under

the Securities Act, as amended.

The Notes will be issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. §1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) (the "**D Rules**") unless (i) the relevant

Final Terms states that Notes are issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. §1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(C) (the "C Rules") or (ii) the Notes are issued other than in compliance with the D Rules or the C Rules but in circumstances in which the Notes will not constitute "registration required obligations" under the United States Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 ("TEFRA"), which circumstances will be referred to in the relevant Final Terms as a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable.

PRIIPs Regulation:

No PRIIPs Regulation key information document has been prepared as the Notes are not available to retail investors in the EEA.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following is the text of the terms and conditions that, subject to completion and amendment and as supplemented or varied in accordance with the provisions of Part A of the relevant Final Terms, shall be applicable to the Notes in definitive form (if any) issued in exchange for the Global Note(s) representing each Series. Either (i) the full text of these terms and conditions together with the relevant provisions of Part A of the Final Terms or (ii) these terms and conditions as so completed, amended, supplemented or varied (and subject to simplification by the deletion of non-applicable provisions), shall be endorsed on such Bearer Notes or on the Certificates relating to such Registered Notes. All capitalised terms that are not defined in these Conditions will have the meanings given to them in Part A of the relevant Final Terms. Those definitions will be endorsed on the definitive Notes or Certificates, as the case may be. References in the Conditions to (i) the "Issuer" are to ISS Global A/S and (ii) "Notes" are to the Notes of one Series only, not to all Notes that may be issued under the Programme.

The Notes are issued pursuant to an Agency Agreement (as amended or supplemented as at the Issue Date, the "Agency Agreement") dated 12 November 2014 between the Issuer, Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch as fiscal agent and the other agents named in it and with the benefit of a Deed of Covenant (as amended or supplemented as at the Issue Date, the "Deed of Covenant") dated 12 November 2014 executed by the Issuer in relation to the Notes. The fiscal agent, the paying agents, the registrar, the transfer agents and the calculation agent(s) for the time being (if any) are referred to below respectively as the "Fiscal Agent", the "Paying Agents" (which expression shall include the Fiscal Agent), the "Registrar", the "Transfer Agents" and the "Calculation Agent(s)". The Noteholders (as defined below), the holders of the interest coupons (the "Coupons") relating to interest bearing Notes in bearer form and, where applicable in the case of such Notes, talons for further Coupons (the "Talons") (the "Couponholders") are deemed to have notice of all of the provisions of the Agency Agreement applicable to them.

As used in these terms and conditions (the "Conditions"), "Tranche" means Notes which are identical in all respects.

Copies of the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant are available for inspection at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents, the Registrar and the Transfer Agents.

1 Form, Denomination and Title

The Notes are issued in bearer form ("Bearer Notes") or in registered form ("Registered Notes") in each case in the Specified Denomination(s) shown hereon.

This Note is a Fixed Rate Note, a Floating Rate Note or a Zero Coupon Note or a combination of any of the foregoing, depending upon the Interest and Redemption/Payment Basis shown hereon.

Bearer Notes are serially numbered and are issued with Coupons (and, where appropriate, a Talon) attached, save in the case of Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to interest (other than in relation to interest due after the Maturity Date), Coupons and Talons in these Conditions are not applicable.

Registered Notes are represented by registered certificates ("Certificates") and, save as provided in Condition 2(c) (Exercise of Options or Partial Redemption in Respect of Registered Notes), each Certificate shall represent the entire holding of Registered Notes by the same holder.

Title to the Bearer Notes and the Coupons and Talons shall pass by delivery. Title to the Registered Notes shall pass by registration in the register that the Issuer shall procure to be kept by the Registrar in accordance with the provisions of the Agency Agreement (the "Register"). Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law, the holder (as defined below) of any Note, Coupon or Talon shall be deemed to be and may be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes, whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or an interest in it, any writing on it (or on the Certificate representing it) or its theft or loss (or that of the related Certificate) and no person shall be liable for so treating the holder.

In these Conditions, "Noteholder" means the bearer of any Bearer Note or the person in whose name a Registered Note is registered (as the case may be), "holder" (in relation to a Note, Coupon or Talon) means the bearer of any Bearer Note, Coupon or Talon or the person in whose name a Registered Note is registered (as the case may be) and capitalised terms have the meanings given to them hereon, the absence of any such meaning indicating that such term is not applicable to the Notes.

2 No Exchange of Notes and Transfers of Registered Notes

- (a) **No Exchange of Notes:** Registered Notes may not be exchanged for Bearer Notes. Bearer Notes of one Specified Denomination may not be exchanged for Bearer Notes of another Specified Denomination. Bearer Notes may not be exchanged for Registered Notes.
- (b) Transfer of Registered Notes: One or more Registered Notes may be transferred upon the surrender (at the specified office of the Registrar or any Transfer Agent) of the Certificate representing such Registered Notes to be transferred, together with the form of transfer endorsed on such Certificate, (or another form of transfer substantially in the same form and containing the same representations and certifications (if any), unless otherwise agreed by the Issuer), duly completed and executed and any other evidence as the Registrar or Transfer Agent may reasonably require. In the case of a transfer of part only of a holding of Registered Notes represented by one Certificate, a new Certificate shall be issued to the transferee in respect of the part transferred and a further new Certificate in respect of the balance of the holding not transferred shall be issued to the transferor. All transfers of Notes and entries on the Register will be made subject to the detailed regulations concerning transfers of Notes scheduled to the Agency Agreement. The regulations may be changed by the Issuer, with the prior written approval of the Registrar and the Noteholders. A copy of the current regulations will be made available by the Registrar to any Noteholder upon request.
- (c) Exercise of Options or Partial Redemption in Respect of Registered Notes: In the case of an exercise of an Issuer's or Noteholders' option in respect of, or a partial redemption of, a holding of Registered Notes represented by a single Certificate, a new Certificate shall be issued to the holder to reflect the exercise of such option or in respect of the balance of the holding not redeemed. In the case of a partial exercise of an option resulting in Registered Notes of the same holding having different terms, separate Certificates shall be issued in respect of those Notes of that holding that have the same terms. New Certificates shall only be issued against surrender of the existing Certificates to the Registerar or any Transfer Agent. In the case of a transfer of Registered Notes to a person who is already a holder of Registered Notes, a new Certificate representing the enlarged holding shall only be issued against surrender of the Certificate representing the existing holding.
- **Delivery of New Certificates:** Each new Certificate to be issued pursuant to Conditions 2(b) (Transfer of Registered Notes) or (c) (Exercise of Options or Partial Redemption in Respect of Registered Notes) shall be available for delivery within three business days of receipt of the form of transfer or Exercise Notice (as defined in Condition 6(e) (Redemption at the Option of Noteholders)) and surrender of the Certificate for exchange. Delivery of the new Certificate(s) shall be made at the specified office of the Transfer Agent or of the Registrar (as the case may be) to whom delivery or surrender of such form of transfer, Exercise Notice or Certificate shall have been made or, at the option of the holder making such delivery or surrender as aforesaid and as specified in the form of transfer, Exercise Notice or otherwise in writing, be mailed by uninsured post at the risk of the holder entitled to the new Certificate to such address as may be so specified, unless such holder requests otherwise and pays in advance to the relevant Agent (as defined in the Agency Agreement) the costs of such other method of delivery and/or such insurance as it may specify. In this Condition 2(d) (Delivery of New Certificates), "business day" means a day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, on which banks are open for business in the place of the specified office of the relevant Transfer Agent or the Registrar (as the case may be).

- (e) **Transfer Free of Charge:** Transfers of Notes and Certificates on registration, transfer, partial redemption or exercise of an option shall be effected without charge by or on behalf of the Issuer, the Registrar or the Transfer Agents, but upon payment of any tax or other governmental charges that may be imposed in relation to it (or the giving of such indemnity as the Registrar or the relevant Transfer Agent may require).
- (f) Closed Periods: No Noteholder may require the transfer of a Registered Note to be registered (i) during the period of 15 days ending on the due date for redemption of that Note, (ii) during the period of 15 days before any date on which Notes may be called for redemption by the Issuer at its option pursuant to Condition 6(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer), (iii) after any such Note has been called for redemption or (iv) during the period of seven days ending on (and including) any Record Date.

3 Status

The Notes and the Coupons relating to them constitute (subject to Condition 4 (Negative Pledge)) unsecured obligations of the Issuer and shall at all times rank pari passu and without any preference among themselves. The payment obligations of the Issuer under the Notes and the Coupons relating to them shall, save for such exceptions as may be provided by applicable legislation and subject to Condition 4 (Negative Pledge), at all times rank at least equally with all other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness and monetary obligations of the Issuer, present and future.

4 Negative Pledge

So long as any Note or Coupon remains outstanding (as defined in the Agency Agreement), the Issuer will not, and will procure that none of its Principal Subsidiaries (as defined below) will, create or have outstanding any mortgage, charge, lien, pledge or other security interest (each a "Security Interest") upon, or with respect to, any of the present or future business, undertaking, assets or revenues (including any uncalled capital) of the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries to secure any Relevant Indebtedness (as defined below) unless the Issuer shall, in the case of the creation of the Security Interest, before or at the same time and, in any other case, promptly, take any and all action necessary to ensure that:

- (i) all amounts payable by it under the Notes and the Coupons are secured by the Security Interest equally and rateably with the Relevant Indebtedness; or
- (ii) such other Security Interest or other arrangement (whether or not it includes the giving of a Security Interest) is provided as shall be approved by an Extraordinary Resolution (as defined in the Agency Agreement) of the Noteholders.

Except that the foregoing shall not apply to any Security Interest (i) arising by operation of law or (ii) in existence as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of Notes or (iii) created by an entity which becomes a Subsidiary of the Issuer after the date of the creation of such Security Interest, which Security Interest was not created in connection with or in contemplation of any such entity becoming a Subsidiary of the Issuer and does not extend to or cover any undertakings, assets or revenues (including any uncalled capital) of the Issuer or any of its other Subsidiaries provided that the amount of Relevant Indebtedness secured by such Security Interest shall not be increased after the date such entity becomes a Subsidiary of the Issuer.

For the purposes of these Terms and Conditions:

"Principal Subsidiary" at any time shall mean a Subsidiary of the Issuer inter alia:

(A) whose:

(i) EBITDA (consolidated in the case of a Subsidiary which itself has Subsidiaries), calculated on the same basis as the consolidated EBITDA of the Issuer Group, represents not less than ten per cent. of the consolidated EBITDA of the Issuer Group; or

- (ii) gross revenues (excluding intra-group items) (consolidated in the case of a Subsidiary which itself has Subsidiaries) represents not less than ten per cent. of the consolidated gross revenues of the Issuer Group; or
- (iii) gross assets (excluding intra-group items) (consolidated in the case of a Subsidiary which itself has Subsidiaries) represents not less than ten per cent. of the consolidated gross assets of the Issuer Group;

all as calculated respectively by reference to the then latest audited accounts (consolidated or, as the case may be, unconsolidated) of the Subsidiary and the then latest audited consolidated accounts of the Issuer Group; or

(B) to which is transferred the whole or substantially the whole of the undertaking and assets of a Subsidiary of the Issuer which immediately before the transfer is a Principal Subsidiary.

A report of independent auditors appointed by the Issuer that in their opinion a Subsidiary of the Issuer is or is not or was or was not at any particular time or throughout any specified period a Principal Subsidiary shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding on all parties;

"Issuer Group" means the Issuer and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole;

"Relevant Indebtedness" means (i) any present or future indebtedness which has an initial maturity of more than 12 months (whether being principal, premium, interest or other amounts) represented or evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures, debenture stock, loan stock or other securities which for the time being are, or are capable of being, quoted, listed, dealt in or traded on any stock exchange, overthe counter or other securities market and (ii) any guarantee or indemnity in respect of any such indebtedness; and

"Subsidiary" means a subsidiary (in Danish: "dattervirksomhed") as defined in Section 5(3) of the Danish Companies Act (consolidated act no. 322 of 11 April 2011 (as amended)) (in Danish: "selskabsloven").

5 Interest and other Calculations

(a) **Interest on Fixed Rate Notes:** Each Fixed Rate Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from and including the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The amount of interest payable shall be determined in accordance with Condition 5(g) (*Calculations*).

(b) Interest on Floating Rate Notes:

- (i) Interest Payment Dates: Each Floating Rate Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from and including the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The amount of interest payable shall be determined in accordance with Condition 5(g) (Calculations). Such Interest Payment Date(s) is/are either shown hereon as Specified Interest Payment Dates or, if no Specified Interest Payment Date(s) is/are shown hereon, Interest Payment Date shall mean each date which falls the number of months or other period shown hereon as the Interest Period after the preceding Interest Payment Date or, in the case of the first Interest Payment Date, after the Interest Commencement Date.
- (ii) Business Day Convention: If any date referred to in these Conditions that is specified to be subject to adjustment in accordance with a Business Day Convention would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day, then, if the Business Day Convention specified is (A) the Floating Rate Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (x) such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (y) each subsequent such date shall be the last Business Day of the month in which such date would have fallen had it not been subject

to adjustment, (B) the Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day, (C) the Modified Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be postponed to the next day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day or (D) the Preceding Business Day Convention, such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day.

- (iii) Rate of Interest for Floating Rate Notes: The Rate of Interest in respect of Floating Rate Notes for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined in the manner specified hereon and the provisions below relating to either ISDA Determination or Screen Rate Determination shall apply, depending upon which is specified hereon.
 - (A) ISDA Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where ISDA Determination is specified hereon as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent as a rate equal to the relevant ISDA Rate. For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "ISDA Rate" for an Interest Accrual Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under a Swap Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the ISDA Definitions and under which:

- (x) the Floating Rate Option is as specified hereon
- (y) the Designated Maturity is a period specified hereon and
- (z) the relevant Reset Date is the first day of that Interest Accrual Period unless otherwise specified hereon.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Option", "Designated Maturity", "Reset Date" and "Swap Transaction" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions.

Unless otherwise stated hereon the Minimum Rate of Interest shall be deemed to be zero.

- (B) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes
- (x) Where Screen Rate Determination is specified hereon as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period will, subject as provided below, be either:
 - (1) the offered quotation; or
 - (2) the arithmetic mean of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate (being LIBOR, EURIBOR, CIBOR, STIBOR, NIBOR, AFMA BBSW, TIBOR as specified hereon Terms) which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page as at (i) 11.00 a.m. (London time) in the case of LIBOR, (ii) 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) in the case of EURIBOR, (iii) 11.00 a.m. (Copenhagen time) in the case of CIBOR, (iv) 11.00 a.m. (Stockholm time) in the case of STIBOR, (v) 11.00 a.m. (Oslo time) in the case of NIBOR, (vi) 11.00 a.m. (Sydney time) in the case of AFMA BBSW, or (vii) 11.00 a.m. (Tokyo time) in the case of TIBOR (each as set out hereon), on the Interest Determination Date in question as determined by the Calculation Agent. If five or more of such offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or, if there is more than one such highest quotation, one only of such quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one such lowest quotation, one only of such quotations) shall be disregarded by the Calculation Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations.

- if the Relevant Screen Page is not available or, if sub-paragraph (x)(1) applies and no such offered quotation appears on the Relevant Screen Page, or, if subparagraph (x)(2) applies and fewer than three such offered quotations appear on the Relevant Screen Page, in each case as at the time specified above, subject as provided below, the Issuer and/or an agent appointed by the Issuer shall request if the Reference Rate is (i) LIBOR, the principal London office of each of the Reference Banks, (ii) EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of each of the Reference Banks, (iii) CIBOR, the principal Copenhagen office of each of the Reference Banks, (iv) STIBOR, the principal Stockholm office of each of the Reference Banks, (v) NIBOR, the principal Oslo office of each of the Reference Banks, (vi) AFMA BBSW, the principal Sydney office of each of the Reference Banks, or (vii) TIBOR, the principal Tokyo office of each of the Reference Banks, as specified hereon, to provide the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer with its offered quotation (expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate, if the Reference Rate is (A) LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time), (B) EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time), (C) CIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Copenhagen time), (D) STIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Stockholm time), (E) NIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Oslo time), (F) AFMA BBSW, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Sydney time), or (G) TIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Tokyo time), (each as set out hereon), on the Interest Determination Date in question. If two or more of the Reference Banks provide the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer with such offered quotations, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Accrual Period shall be the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations as determined by the Calculation Agent; and
- if paragraph (y) above applies and the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer determines that fewer than two Reference Banks are providing offered quotations, subject as provided below, the Rate of Interest shall be the arithmetic mean of the rates per annum (expressed as a percentage) as communicated to (and at the request of) the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer by the Reference Banks or any two or more of them, at which such banks were offered, if the Reference Rate is (i) LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time), (ii) EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time), (iii) CIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Copenhagen time), (iv) STIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Stockholm time), (v) NIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Oslo time), (vi) AFMA BBSW, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Sydney time), or (vii) TIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Tokyo time) (each as set out hereon), on the relevant Interest Determination Date, deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate by leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the Euro-zone inter-bank market, or, if the Reference Rate is CIBOR, the Copenhagen inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is STIBOR, the Stockholm inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is NIBOR, the Oslo inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is AFMA BBSW, the Sydney inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is TIBOR, the Tokyo inter-bank market as specified hereon, as the case may be, or, if fewer than two of the Reference Banks provide the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer with such offered rates, the offered rate for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, or the arithmetic mean of the offered rates for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, at which, if the Reference Rate is (A) LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time), (B) EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time), (C) CIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Copenhagen time), (D) STIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Stockholm time), (E) NIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Oslo

time), (F) AFMA BBSW, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Sydney time), or (G) TIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Tokyo time) (each as set out hereon), on the relevant Interest Determination Date, any one or more banks (which bank or banks is or are in the opinion of the Issuer suitable for such purpose) informs the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer it is quoting to leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR the Euro-zone inter-bank market, or, if the Reference Rate is CIBOR, the Copenhagen inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is STIBOR, the Stockholm inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is NIBOR, the Oslo inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is AFMA BBSW, the Sydney inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is TIBOR, the Tokyo inter-bank market as specified hereon, as the case may be, provided that, if the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, the Rate of Interest shall be determined as at the last preceding Interest Determination Date (though substituting, where a different Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest is to be applied to the relevant Interest Accrual Period from that which applied to the last preceding Interest Accrual Period, the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to the relevant Interest Accrual Period, in place of the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to that last preceding Interest Accrual Period).

(C) Linear Interpolation

Where Linear Interpolation is specified hereon as applicable in respect of an Interest Accrual Period, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Accrual Period shall be calculated by the Calculation Agent by straight line linear interpolation by reference to two rates based on the relevant Reference Rate (where Screen Rate Determination is specified hereon as applicable) or the relevant Floating Rate Option (where ISDA Determination is specified hereon as applicable), one of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next shorter than the length of the relevant Interest Accrual Period and the other of which shall be determined as if the Applicable Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Accrual Period provided however that if there is no rate available for the period of time next shorter or, as the case may be, next longer, then the Calculation Agent shall determine such rate at such time and by reference to such sources as it determines appropriate.

"Applicable Maturity" means: (a) in relation to Screen Rate Determination, the period of time designated in the Reference Rate, and (b) in relation to ISDA Determination, the Designated Maturity.

(c) **Zero Coupon Notes:** Where a Note the Interest Basis of which is specified to be Zero Coupon is repayable prior to the Maturity Date and is not paid when due, the amount due and payable prior to the Maturity Date shall be the Early Redemption Amount of such Note. As from the Maturity Date, the Rate of Interest for any overdue principal of such a Note shall be a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (as described in Condition 6(b)(i) (*Early Redemption*)).

(d) Step Down Rating Change or Step Up Rating Change:

If Ratings Step-up/Step-down is specified hereon:

- (i) The Rate of Interest payable on the Notes will be subject to adjustment from time to time in the event of a Step Up Rating Change or a Step Down Rating Change, as follows:
 - (A) subject to paragraph (C) below, from and including the first Interest Payment Date falling on or after the date of a Step Up Rating Change, the Rate of Interest payable on the Notes shall be the Initial Rate of Interest plus the Step Up Margin specified hereon
 - (B) subject to paragraph (C) below, in the event of a Step Down Rating Change following a Step Up Rating Change, with effect from and including the first Interest Payment Date falling on or after the date of such Step Down Rating Change, the Rate of Interest payable on the Notes shall be decreased by the Step Up Margin specified hereon so that it again becomes the Initial Rate of Interest and
 - (C) if a Step Up Rating Change and, subsequently, a Step Down Rating Change occur during the same Interest Period, the Rate of Interest payable on the Notes shall neither be increased nor decreased as a result of either such event.
- (ii) The Issuer will cause the occurrence of a Rate Adjustment or any withdrawal of any rating assigned to the Notes to be notified to the Paying Agents and (in accordance with Condition 14 (*Notices*)) the Noteholders as soon as reasonably practicable after the occurrence of the relevant event but in no event later than the fifth London Business Day thereafter.
- (iii) Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, there shall be no limit on the number of times that the Rate of Interest may be adjusted pursuant to a Step Up Rating Change or a Step Down Rating Change during the term of the Notes, provided that at no time during the term of the Notes will the Rate of Interest be less than the Initial Rate of Interest or more than the Initial Rate of Interest plus the Step Up Margin specified hereon.

In these Conditions:

"Adjustment Rating Agency" means each of Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") and Standard & Poor's Rating Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. ("S&P"), or their respective successors or any rating agency (an "Adjustment Substitute Rating Agency") substituted for any of them by the Issuer from time to time

"Initial Rate of Interest" means the initial rate of interest that is either specified hereon or calculated in accordance with the provisions hereon

"Reference Investment Grade Rating" means that the Notes have been publicly assigned a rating of BBB (stable) or above in the case of S&P, Baa2 (stable) or above in the case of Moody's or where an Adjustment Substitute Rating Agency has been substituted by the Issuer, a comparable rating or above by at least one of the Adjustment Rating Agencies.

"Minimum Rating Requirement" means that the Notes have been publicly assigned an investment grade rating BBB- or above in the case of S&P, Baa3 or above in the case of Moody's, or, where an Adjustment Substitute Rating Agency has been substituted by the Issuer, a comparable rating or above by at least one of the Adjustment Rating Agencies

"Rate Adjustment" means each of the events giving rise to an adjustment to the Rate of Interest payable on the Notes as described in (i)(A) and (i)(B) above.

"Step Down Rating Change" means the reinstatement of the Minimum Rating Requirement following the occurrence of a Step Up Rating Change.

"Step Up Rating Change" means either (a) a failure to meet the Minimum Rating Requirement from all Adjustment Rating Agencies which have at any time assigned a rating to the Notes, or (b) an Adjustment Rating Agency fails or ceases to assign a rating (other than

where such Adjustment Rating Agency ceases to provide rating services generally to issuers and investors) unless immediately prior to such event, the Notes had been assigned at least the Reference Investment Grade Rating from each Adjustment Rating Agency and continues to maintain at least the Reference Investment Grade Rating from one Adjustment Rating Agency, at any time after the Issue Date. If the rating designations employed by either Moody's or S&P are changed from those which are described in the definition of "Minimum Rating Requirement" above, or if a rating is procured from an Adjustment Substitute Rating Agency, the Issuer shall determine the rating designations of Moody's or S&P or such Adjustment Substitute Rating Agency (as appropriate) as are most equivalent to the prior rating designations of Moody's or S&P and this Condition 5(d) (Step Down Rating Change or Step Up Rating Change) shall be construed accordingly.

(e) **Accrual of Interest:** Interest shall cease to accrue on each Note on the due date for redemption unless, upon due presentation, payment is improperly withheld or refused, in which event interest shall continue to accrue (both before and after judgment) at the Rate of Interest in the manner provided in this Condition 5 to the Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 8) (*Taxation*).

(f) Margin, Maximum/Minimum Rates of Interest and Redemption Amounts and Rounding:

- (i) If any Margin is specified hereon (either (x) generally, or (y) in relation to one or more Interest Accrual Periods), an adjustment shall be made to all Rates of Interest, in the case of (x), or the Rates of Interest for the specified Interest Accrual Periods, in the case of (y), calculated in accordance with (b) above by adding (if a positive number) or subtracting the absolute value (if a negative number) of such Margin subject always to the next paragraph
- (ii) If any Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest or Redemption Amount is specified hereon, then any Rate of Interest or Redemption Amount shall be subject to such maximum or minimum, as the case may be
- (iii) For the purposes of any calculations required pursuant to these Conditions (unless otherwise specified), (x) all percentages resulting from such calculations shall be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with 0.000005 of a percentage point being rounded up), (y) all figures shall be rounded to seven significant figures (provided that if the eighth significant figure is a 5 or greater, the seventh significant shall be rounded up) and (z) all currency amounts that fall due and payable shall be rounded to the nearest unit of such currency (with half a unit being rounded up), save in the case of yen, which shall be rounded down to the nearest yen. For these purposes "unit" means the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the countries of such currency.
- (g) Calculations: The amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of any Note for any Interest Accrual Period shall be equal to the product of the Rate of Interest, the Calculation Amount specified hereon, and the Day Count Fraction for such Interest Accrual Period, unless an Interest Amount (or a formula for its calculation) is applicable to such Interest Accrual Period, in which case the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of such Note for such Interest Accrual Period shall equal such Interest Amount (or be calculated in accordance with such formula). Where any Interest Period comprises two or more Interest Accrual Periods, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount in respect of such Interest Period shall be the sum of the Interest Amounts payable in respect of each of those Interest Accrual Periods. In respect of any other period for which interest is required to be calculated, the provisions above shall apply save that the Day Count Fraction shall be for the period for which interest is required to be calculated.
- (h) Determination and Publication of Rates of Interest, Interest Amounts, Final Redemption Amounts, Early Redemption Amounts and Optional Redemption Amounts: The Calculation Agent shall, as soon as practicable on such date as the Calculation Agent may be required to calculate any rate or amount, obtain any quotation or make any determination or

calculation, determine such rate and calculate the Interest Amounts for the relevant Interest Accrual Period, calculate the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, obtain such quotation or make such determination or calculation, as the case may be, and cause the Rate of Interest and the Interest Amounts for each Interest Accrual Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date and, if required to be calculated, the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount to be notified to the Fiscal Agent, the Issuer, each of the Paying Agents, the Noteholders, any other Calculation Agent appointed in respect of the Notes that is to make a further calculation upon receipt of such information and, if the Notes are listed on a stock exchange and the rules of such exchange or other relevant authority so require, such exchange or other relevant authority as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than (i) the commencement of the relevant Interest Period, if determined prior to such time, in the case of notification to such exchange of a Rate of Interest and Interest Amount, or (ii) in all other cases, the fourth Business Day after such determination. Where any Interest Payment Date or Interest Period Date is subject to adjustment pursuant to Condition 5(b)(ii) (Business Day Convention), the Interest Amounts and the Interest Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. If the Notes become due and payable under Condition 10 (Events of Default), the accrued interest and the Rate of Interest payable in respect of the Notes shall nevertheless continue to be calculated as previously in accordance with this Condition but no publication of the Rate of Interest or the Interest Amount so calculated need be made. The determination of any rate or amount, the obtaining of each quotation and the making of each determination or calculation by the Calculation Agent(s) shall (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding upon all parties.

(i) **Definitions:** In these Conditions, unless the context otherwise requires, the following defined terms shall have the meanings set out below:

"Business Day" means:

- (i) in the case of a currency other than euro, a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the principal financial centre for such currency and/or
- (ii) in the case of euro, a day on which the TARGET System is operating (a "TARGET Business Day") and/or
- (iii) in the case of a currency and/or one or more Business Centres (as specified hereon), a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in such currency in the Business Centre(s) or, if no currency is indicated, generally in each of the Business Centres

"Day Count Fraction" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest on any Note for any period of time (from and including the first day of such period to but excluding the last) (whether or not constituting an Interest Period or an Interest Accrual Period, the "Calculation Period"):

- (i) if "Actual/Actual" or "Actual/Actual ISDA" is specified hereon, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365)
- (ii) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is specified hereon, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365

- (iii) if "Actual/365 (Sterling)" is specified hereon, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 or, in the case of an Interest Payment Date falling in a leap year, 366
- (iv) if "Actual/360" is specified hereon, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360
- (v) if "30/360", "360/360" or "Bond Basis" is specified hereon, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

where:

" Y_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" \mathbf{Y}_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" $\mathbf{M_2}$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30

(vi) if "30E/360" or "Eurobond Basis" is specified hereon, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

where:

" \mathbf{Y}_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" Y_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" \mathbf{D}_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" \mathbf{D}_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30

(vii) if "30E/360 (ISDA)" is specified hereon, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$[360 \text{ x } (Y2 - Y1)] + [30 \text{ x } (M2 - M1)] + (D2 - D1)$$

where:

- " \mathbf{Y}_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- "Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;
- " M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- ${}^{``}M_2{}^{"}$ is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;
- " \mathbf{D}_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case \mathbf{D}_1 will be 30; and
- "D₂" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D₂ will be 30

(viii) if "Actual/Actual-ICMA" is specified hereon,

- (a) if the Calculation Period is equal to or shorter than the Determination Period during which it falls, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by the product of (x) the number of days in such Determination Period and (y) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
- (b) if the Calculation Period is longer than one Determination Period, the sum of:
 - (x) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the Determination Period in which it begins divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and
 - (y) the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the next Determination Period divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year

where:

- "Determination Period" means the period from and including a Determination Date in any year to but excluding the next Determination Date and
- "Determination Date" means the date(s) specified as such hereon or, if none is so specified, the Interest Payment Date(s)
- "Euro-zone" means the region comprised of member states of the European Union that adopt the single currency in accordance with the Treaty establishing the European Community, as amended
- "Interest Accrual Period" means the period beginning on and including the Interest Commencement Date and ending on but excluding the first Interest Period Date and each successive period beginning on and including an Interest Period Date and ending on but excluding the next succeeding Interest Period Date

"Interest Amount" means:

(i) in respect of an Interest Accrual Period, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount for that Interest Accrual Period and which, in the case of Fixed Rate Notes,

- and unless otherwise specified hereon, shall mean the Fixed Coupon Amount or Broken Amount specified hereon as being payable on the Interest Payment Date ending the Interest Period of which such Interest Accrual Period forms part; and
- (ii) in respect of any other period, the amount of interest payable per Calculation Amount for that period

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date or such other date as may be specified hereon

"Interest Determination Date" means, with respect to a Rate of Interest and Interest Accrual Period, the date specified as such hereon or, if none is so specified, (i) the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is Sterling or (ii) the day falling two Business Days in London for the Specified Currency prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is neither Sterling nor euro or (iii) the day falling two TARGET Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is euro

"Interest Period" means the period beginning on and including the Interest Commencement Date and ending on but excluding the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on and including an Interest Payment Date and ending on but excluding the next succeeding Interest Payment Date unless otherwise specified hereon

"Interest Period Date" means each Interest Payment Date unless otherwise specified hereon

"ISDA Definitions" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions, as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., unless otherwise specified hereon

"Rate of Interest" means the rate of interest payable from time to time in respect of this Note and that is either specified or calculated in accordance with the provisions hereon

"Reference Banks" means (i) in the case of a determination of LIBOR, the principal London office of four major banks in the London inter-bank market; (ii) in the case of a determination of EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of four major banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank market; (iii) in the case of a determination of CIBOR, the principal Copenhagen office of four major banks in the Copenhagen market, (iv) in the case of a determination of STIBOR, the principal Stockholm office of four major banks in the Stockholm market, (v) in the case of a determination of NIBOR, the principal Oslo office of four major banks in the Oslo market (vi) in the case of a determination of AFMA BBSW, the principal Sydney office of four major banks in the Sydney market, or (vii) in the case of a determination of TIBOR, the principal Tokyo office of four major banks in the Tokyo market, in each case selected by the Issuer and/or the agent appointed by the Issuer or as specified hereon

"Reference Rate" means the rate specified as such hereon

"Relevant Screen Page" means such page, section, caption, column or other part of a particular information service as may be specified hereon (or any successor or replacement page, section, caption, column or other part of a particular information service)

"Specified Currency" means the currency specified as such hereon or, if none is specified, the currency in which the Notes are denominated

"TARGET System" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (known as TARGET2) System which was launched on 19 November 2007 or any successor thereto.

(j) Calculation Agent: The Issuer shall procure that there shall at all times be one or more Calculation Agents if provision is made for them hereon and for so long as any Note is outstanding (as defined in the Agency Agreement). Where more than one Calculation Agent is appointed in respect of the Notes, references in these Conditions to the Calculation Agent shall be construed as each Calculation Agent performing its respective duties under the Conditions. If the Calculation Agent is unable or unwilling to act as such or if the Calculation Agent fails duly to establish the Rate of Interest for an Interest Accrual Period or to calculate any Interest Amount, Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, or to comply with any other requirement, the Issuer shall appoint a leading bank or financial institution engaged in the interbank market (or, if appropriate, money, swap or over-the-counter index options market) that is most closely connected with the calculation or determination to be made by the Calculation Agent (acting through its principal London office or any other office actively involved in such market) to act as such in its place. The Calculation Agent may not resign its duties without a successor having been appointed as aforesaid.

6 Redemption, Purchase and Options

(a) **Final Redemption:** Unless previously redeemed, purchased and cancelled as provided below, each Note shall be finally redeemed on the Maturity Date specified hereon at its Final Redemption Amount (which shall, other than in the case of a Zero Coupon Note, be its nominal amount).

(b) Early Redemption:

- (i) Zero Coupon Notes:
 - (A) The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note, the Early Redemption Amount of which is not linked to an index and/or a formula, upon redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 6(c) (Redemption for Taxation Reasons), Condition 6(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer), Condition 6(e) (Redemption at the Option of Noteholders) or Condition 6(f) (Redemption Following Change of Control) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 10 (Events of Default) shall be the Amortised Face Amount (calculated as provided below) of such Note unless otherwise specified hereon.
 - (B) Subject to the provisions of sub-paragraph (C) below, the Amortised Face Amount of any such Note shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date discounted at a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (which, if none is shown hereon, shall be such rate as would produce an Amortised Face Amount equal to the issue price of the Notes if they were discounted back to their issue price on the Issue Date) compounded annually.
 - (C) If the Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any such Note upon its redemption pursuant to Condition 6(c) (Redemption for Taxation Reasons), Condition 6(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer), Condition 6(e) (Redemption at the Option of Noteholders) or Condition 6(f) (Redemption Following Change of Control) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 10 (Events of Default) is not paid when due, the Early Redemption Amount due and payable in respect of such Note shall be the Amortised Face Amount of such Note as defined in sub-paragraph (B) above, except that such sub-paragraph shall have effect as though the date on which the Note becomes due and payable were the Relevant Date. The calculation of the Amortised Face Amount in accordance with this sub-paragraph shall continue to be made (both before and after judgment) until the Relevant Date, unless the Relevant Date falls on or after the Maturity Date, in which case the amount due and payable shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date together with any interest that may accrue in accordance with Condition 5(c) (Zero Coupon Notes).

Where such calculation is to be made for a period of less than one year, it shall be made on the basis of the Day Count Fraction shown hereon.

(ii) Other Notes:

The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Note (other than Notes described in (i) above), upon redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 6(c) (Redemption for Taxation Reasons), Condition 6(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer), Condition 6(e) (Redemption at the Option of Noteholders) or Condition 6(f) (Redemption Following Change of Control) or upon it becoming due and payable as provided in Condition 10 (Events of Default), shall be the Final Redemption Amount unless otherwise specified hereon.

- Redemption for Taxation Reasons: The Notes may be redeemed at the option of the Issuer in whole, but not in part, on any Interest Payment Date (if this Note is a Floating Rate Note) or, at any time, (if this Note is not a Floating Rate Note), on giving not less than 30 or more than 60 days' notice to the Noteholders (which notice shall be irrevocable), at their Early Redemption Amount (as described in Condition 6(b) (Early Redemption) above) (together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption), if (i) the Issuer has or will become obliged to pay additional amounts as provided or referred to in Condition 8 (Taxation) as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of the Kingdom of Denmark or any political subdivision or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, or any change in the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations, which change or amendment becomes effective on or after the date on which agreement is reached to issue the first Tranche of the Notes, and (ii) such obligation cannot be avoided by the Issuer taking reasonable measures available to it, provided that no such notice of redemption shall be given earlier than 90 days prior to the earliest date on which the Issuer would be obliged to pay such additional amounts were a payment in respect of the Notes then due. Prior to the publication of any notice of redemption pursuant to this Condition 6(c) (Redemption for Taxation Reasons), the Issuer shall deliver to the Fiscal Agent a certificate signed by two Directors of the Issuer stating that the Issuer is entitled to effect such redemption and setting forth a statement of facts showing that the conditions precedent to the right of the Issuer so to redeem have occurred, and an opinion of independent legal advisers of recognised standing to the effect that the Issuer has or will become obliged to pay such additional amounts as a result of such change or amendment.
- (d) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer: If Call Option is specified hereon, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice to the Noteholders (or such other notice period as may be specified hereon) redeem, all or, if so provided, some, of the Notes on any Optional Redemption Date. Any such redemption of Notes shall be at their Optional Redemption Amount specified hereon (which may be the Early Redemption Amount (as described in Condition 6(b) (Early Redemption) above)), together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption. Any such redemption or exercise must relate to Notes of a nominal amount at least equal to the Minimum Redemption Amount to be redeemed specified hereon and no greater than the Maximum Redemption Amount to be redeemed specified hereon.

If Make-Whole Redemption is specified hereon, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice to the Noteholders (or such other notice period as may be specified hereon), redeem all or, if so provided, some of the Notes at any time or from time to time (i) where no particular period during which Make-Whole Redemption is applicable is specified, prior to their Maturity Date, or (ii) where Make-Whole Redemption is specified as only being applicable for a certain period, during such period, in each case on the date for redemption specified in such notice (the "Make-Whole Redemption Date") at the Make-Whole Redemption Amount. The Make-Whole Redemption Amount will be calculated by the Calculation Agent (or such other party as may be agreed between the Issuer and the Calculation Agent) and will be the greater of (x) 100 per cent. of the principal amount of the Notes so redeemed and (y) the sum of the then present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on such Notes (not including any interest accrued on the Notes to, but excluding, the relevant Make-Whole Redemption Date) discounted to the relevant Make-Whole Redemption Date on an annual basis at the Make-Whole Redemption Rate (as specified

hereon) plus the Make-Whole Redemption Margin, if any, specified hereon, plus, in each case, any interest accrued on the Notes to, but excluding, the Make-Whole Redemption Date.

All Notes in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this Condition.

In the case of a partial redemption the notice to Noteholders shall also contain the certificate numbers of the Bearer Notes, or in the case of Registered Notes shall specify the nominal amount of Registered Notes drawn and the holder(s) of such Registered Notes, to be redeemed, which shall have been drawn in such place and in such manner as may be fair and reasonable in the circumstances, taking account of prevailing market practices, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and stock exchange or other relevant authority requirements.

- (e) **Redemption at the Option of Noteholders**: If Put Option is specified hereon, the Issuer shall, at the option of the holder of any such Note, upon the holder of such Note giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Issuer (or such other notice period as may be specified hereon) redeem such Note on the Optional Redemption Date(s) at its Optional Redemption Amount specified hereon (which may be the Early Redemption Amount (as described in Condition 6(b) (*Early Redemption*) above)), together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption.
 - To exercise such option the holder must deposit (in the case of Bearer Notes) such Note (together with all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons) with any Paying Agent or (in the case of Registered Notes) the Certificate representing such Note(s) with the Registrar or any Transfer Agent at its specified office, together with a duly completed option exercise notice ("Exercise Notice") in the form obtainable from any Paying Agent, the Registrar or any Transfer Agent (as applicable) within the notice period. No Note or Certificate so deposited and option exercised may be withdrawn (except as provided in the Agency Agreement) without the prior consent of the Issuer.
- (f) Redemption Following Change of Control: If Change of Control Put Option is specified hereon and if, at any time while any of the Notes remains outstanding, a Change of Control Put Event (as defined below) occurs, then the holder of each such Note will have the option (a "Change of Control Put Option") (unless prior to the giving of the relevant Change of Control Put Event Notice (as defined below) the Issuer has given notice of redemption under Condition 6(c) (Redemption for Taxation Reasons) or 6(d) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer) above) to require the Issuer to redeem or, at the Issuer's option, purchase (or procure the purchase of) that Note on the date which is seven days after the expiration of the Put Period (as defined below) (or such other date as may be specified hereon, the "Put Date") at the Optional Redemption Amount specified hereon together with (or, where purchased, together with an amount equal to) interest (if any) accrued to (but excluding) the Put Date.

A "Change of Control Put Event" will be deemed to occur if:

- (i) any person or group of persons acting in concert gains direct or indirect control of the Issuer (each such event being a "Change of Control"); and
- (ii) on the date (the "**Relevant Announcement Date**") that is the earlier of (1) the date of the first public announcement of the relevant Change of Control and (2) the date of the earliest Relevant Potential Change of Control Announcement (if any), the Notes carry:
 - (A) an investment grade credit rating (Baa3/BBB-, or their respective equivalents, or better), from any Rating Agency at the invitation of the Issuer and such rating is, within the Change of Control Period, either downgraded to a non-investment grade credit rating (Ba1/BB+, or their respective equivalents, or worse) (a "Non-Investment Grade Rating") or withdrawn and is not, within the Change of Control Period, subsequently (in the case of a downgrade) upgraded to an investment grade credit rating by such Rating Agency; or
 - (B) a Non-Investment Grade Rating from any Rating Agency at the invitation of the Issuer and such rating is, within the Change of Control Period, either downgraded

by one or more rating categories (from Ba1 to Ba2 or such similar lowering) or withdrawn and is not, within the Change of Control Period, subsequently (in the case of a downgrade) upgraded to its earlier credit rating or better by such Rating Agency; or

(C) no credit rating and a Negative Rating Event also occurs within the Change of Control Period.

provided that if at the time of the occurrence of the Change of Control the Notes carry a credit rating from more than one Rating Agency, at least one of which is investment grade, then sub-paragraph (A) will apply; and

(iii) in making any decision to downgrade or withdraw a credit rating pursuant to paragraphs (A) and (B) above or not to award a credit rating of at least investment grade as described in paragraph (ii) of the definition of Negative Rating Event, the relevant Rating Agency announces publicly or confirms in writing to the Issuer that such decision(s) resulted, in whole or in part, from the occurrence of the Change of Control or the Relevant Potential Change of Control Announcement.

Promptly upon, and in any event within 14 days after, the Issuer becoming aware that a Change of Control Put Event has occurred the Issuer shall, give notice (a "Change of Control Put Event Notice") to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 14 (*Notices*) specifying the nature of the Change of Control Put Event and the procedure for exercising the Change of Control Put Option.

To exercise the Change of Control Put Option, the holder of the Note must (in the case of Bearer Notes) deposit such Note with any Paying Agent or (in the case of Registered Notes) deposit the Certificate representing such Note(s) with the Registrar or any Transfer Agent at its specified office, in each case at any time during normal business hours of such Paying Agent, Registrar or Transfer Agent, as the case may be, falling within the period (the "Put Period") of 45 days after a Change of Control Put Event Notice is given or such other date as may be specified hereon, accompanied by a duly signed and completed notice of exercise in the form (for the time being current) obtainable from the specified office of any Paying Agent, Registrar or Transfer Agent, as the case may be (a "Change of Control Put Notice"). No Note or Certificate so deposited and option so exercised may be withdrawn (except as provided in the Agency Agreement) without the prior consent of the Issuer. The Issuer shall redeem or purchase (or procure the purchase of) the relevant Notes on the Put Date unless previously redeemed (or purchased) and cancelled.

If 80 per cent. or more in nominal amount of the Notes then outstanding have been redeemed or purchased pursuant to this Condition 6(f) (*Redemption following Change of Control*), the Issuer may, on giving not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice to the Noteholders (such notice being given within 30 days after the Put Date), redeem or purchase (or procure the purchase of), at its option, all but not some only of the remaining outstanding Notes at their Optional Redemption Amount, together with interest (if any) accrued to (but excluding) the date fixed for such redemption or purchase.

If the rating designations employed by any of Moody's or S&P are changed from those which are described in paragraph (ii) of the definition of "Change of Control Put Event" above, or if a rating is procured from a Substitute Rating Agency, the Issuer shall determine, the rating designations of Moody's or S&P or such Substitute Rating Agency (as appropriate) as are most equivalent to the prior rating designations of Moody's or S&P and this Condition 6(f) (Redemption Following Change of Control) shall be construed accordingly.

In this Condition 6(f) (Redemption Following Change of Control):

"acting in concert" means a group of persons who, pursuant to an agreement or understanding (whether formal or informal), actively co-operate, through the acquisition directly or indirectly of shares in the Issuer by any of them, either directly or indirectly, to obtain or consolidate control of the Issuer; and

"Change of Control Period" means the period commencing on the Relevant Announcement Date and ending 90 days after the Change of Control (or such longer period for which the Notes are under consideration (such consideration having been announced publicly within the period ending 90 days after the Change of Control) for rating review or, as the case may be, rating by a Rating Agency, such period not to exceed 60 days after the public announcement of such consideration); and

"control of the Issuer" means:

- the power (whether by way of ownership of shares, proxy, contract, agency or otherwise) to:
 - (A) cast or control the casting of, more than 50 per cent. of the maximum number of votes that might be cast at a general meeting of the Issuer or
 - (B) appoint or remove all, or the majority, of the directors or other equivalent officers of the Issuer or
 - (C) give directions with respect to the operating and financial policies of the Issuer with which the directors or other equivalent officers of the Issuer are obliged to comply or
- (ii) the holding beneficially of more than 50 per cent. of the issued share capital of the Issuer (excluding any part of that issued share capital that carries no right to participate beyond a specified amount in a distribution of either profits or capital); and
- a "Negative Rating Event" shall be deemed to have occurred if at such time as there is no rating assigned to the Notes by a Rating Agency (i) the Issuer does not, either prior to, or not later than 21 days after, the occurrence of the Change of Control seek, and thereafter throughout the Change of Control Period use all reasonable endeavours to obtain, a rating of the Notes, or any other unsecured and unsubordinated debt of the Issuer or (ii) if the Issuer does so seek and use such endeavours, it is unable to obtain such a rating of at least investment grade (BBB-/Baa3, or their respective equivalents for the time being) by the end of the Change of Control Period;
- "Rating Agency" means Moody's or S&P or any of their respective successors or any rating agency (a "Substitute Rating Agency") substituted for any of them by the Issuer from time to time: and
- "Relevant Potential Change of Control Announcement" means any public announcement or statement by the Issuer, any actual or potential bidder or any adviser acting on behalf of any actual or potential bidder relating to any potential Change of Control where within 180 days following the date of such announcement or statement, a Change of Control occurs.
- (g) **Purchases:** Each of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries may at any time purchase Notes (provided that all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons relating thereto are attached thereto or surrendered therewith) in the open market or otherwise at any price. In addition, all Notes purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries may, at the option of the Issuer, be held, reissued or resold.
- (h) Cancellation: All Notes purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries may, at the option of the Issuer, be surrendered for cancellation, in the case of Bearer Notes, by surrendering each such Note together with all unmatured Coupons and all unexchanged Talons to the Fiscal Agent and, in the case of Registered Notes, by surrendering the Certificate representing such Notes to the Registrar and, in each case, if so surrendered, shall, together with all Notes redeemed by the Issuer, be cancelled forthwith (together with all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons attached thereto or surrendered therewith). Any Notes so surrendered for cancellation may not be reissued or resold and the obligations of the Issuer in respect of any such Notes shall be discharged.

7 Payments and Talons

(a) **Bearer Notes:** Payments of principal and interest in respect of Bearer Notes shall, subject as mentioned below, be made against presentation and surrender of the relevant Notes (in the case of all other payments of principal and, in the case of interest, as specified in Condition 7(f)(v) (*Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons*)) or Coupons (in the case of interest, save as specified in Condition 7(f)(v) (*Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons*)), as the case may be, at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by a cheque payable in the relevant currency drawn on, or, at the option of the holder, by transfer to an account denominated in such currency with, a Bank. "**Bank**" means a bank in the principal financial centre for such currency or, in the case of euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET System.

(b) Registered Notes:

- (i) Payments of principal in respect of Registered Notes shall be made against presentation and surrender of the relevant Certificates at the specified office of any of the Transfer Agents or of the Registrar and in the manner provided in paragraph (ii) below.
- (ii) Interest on Registered Notes shall be paid to the person shown on the Register at the close of business on the fifteenth day before the due date for payment thereof (the "Record Date"). Payments of interest on each Registered Note shall be made in the relevant currency by cheque drawn on a Bank and mailed to the holder (or to the first-named of joint holders) of such Note at its address appearing in the Register. Upon application by the holder to the specified office of the Registrar or any Transfer Agent before the Record Date, such payment of interest may be made by transfer to an account in the relevant currency maintained by the payee with a Bank.
- (c) Payments in the United States: Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Bearer Notes are denominated in U.S. dollars, payments in respect thereof may be made at the specified office of any Paying Agent in New York City in the same manner as aforesaid if (i) the Issuer shall have appointed Paying Agents with specified offices outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents would be able to make payment of the amounts on the Notes in the manner provided above when due, (ii) payment in full of such amounts at all such offices is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions on payment or receipt of such amounts and (iii) such payment is then permitted by United States law, without involving, in the opinion of the Issuer, any adverse tax consequence to the Issuer.
- **Payments Subject to Laws:** Save as provided in Condition 8 (*Taxation*), payments will be subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal or other laws, regulations and directives or other laws and regulations to which the Issuer is subject and the Issuer will not be liable for any taxes or duties of whatever nature imposed or levied by such laws, regulations, directives or agreements (including, without limitation, any withholding or deduction arising under or in connection with Sections 1471-1474 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, any regulations or agreements thereunder, any official interpretation thereof, any law interpreting any intergovernmental agreement thereto or any legislation adopted by any U.S. jurisdiction in connection with those provisions ("FATCA")). If any such withholding or deduction is required, then the Issuer shall pay the amounts payable net of, and after deducting the applicable amount of, such withholding or deduction and shall account to the appropriate tax authority for the amount required to be withheld or deducted and, accordingly, the Issuer shall be acquitted and discharged of so much money as is represented by any such withholding or deduction as if such sum had been actually paid to the holders of the Notes or Coupons. No commission or expenses shall be charged to the Noteholders or Couponholders in respect of such payments.
- (e) Appointment of Agents: The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Registrar, the Transfer Agents and the Calculation Agent initially appointed by the Issuer and their respective specified offices are listed below. The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Registrar, Transfer

Agents and the Calculation Agent(s) act solely as agents of the Issuer and do not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any Noteholder or Couponholder. The Issuer reserves the right at any time to vary or terminate the appointment of the Fiscal Agent, any other Paying Agent, the Registrar, any Transfer Agent or the Calculation Agent(s) and to appoint additional or other Paying Agents or Transfer Agents, provided that the Issuer shall at all times maintain (i) a Fiscal Agent, (ii) a Registrar in relation to Registered Notes, (iii) a Transfer Agent in relation to Registered Notes, (iv) one or more Calculation Agent(s) where the Conditions so require, (v) Paying Agents having specified offices in at least two major European cities and (vi) such other agents as may be required by any other stock exchange on which the Notes may be listed.

In addition, the Issuer shall forthwith appoint a Paying Agent in New York City in respect of any Bearer Notes denominated in U.S. dollars in the circumstances described in paragraph (c) above.

Notice of any such change or any change of any specified office shall promptly be given to the Noteholders.

(f) Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons:

- (i) Upon the due date for redemption of Bearer Notes which comprise Fixed Rate Notes, those Notes should be surrendered for payment together with all unmatured Coupons (if any) relating thereto, failing which an amount equal to the face value of each missing unmatured Coupon (or, in the case of payment not being made in full, that proportion of the amount of such missing unmatured Coupon that the sum of principal so paid bears to the total principal due) shall be deducted from the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, due for payment. Any amount so deducted shall be paid in the manner mentioned above against surrender of such missing Coupon within a period of 10 years from the Relevant Date for the payment of such principal (whether or not such Coupon has become void pursuant to Condition 9 (*Prescription*)).
- (ii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Bearer Note comprising a Floating Rate Note, unmatured Coupons relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
- (iii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Bearer Note, any unexchanged Talon relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no Coupon shall be delivered in respect of such Talon.
- (iv) Where any Bearer Note that provides that the relative unmatured Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes is presented for redemption without all unmatured Coupons, and where any Bearer Note is presented for redemption without any unexchanged Talon relating to it, redemption shall be made only against the provision of such indemnity as the Issuer may require.
- (v) If the due date for redemption of any Note is not a due date for payment of interest, interest accrued from the preceding due date for payment of interest or the Interest Commencement Date, as the case may be, shall only be payable against presentation (and surrender if appropriate) of the relevant Bearer Note or Certificate representing it, as the case may be. Interest accrued on a Note that only bears interest after its Maturity Date shall be payable on redemption of such Note against presentation of the relevant Note or Certificate representing it, as the case may be.
- (g) **Talons:** On or after the Interest Payment Date for the final Coupon forming part of a Coupon sheet issued in respect of any Bearer Note, the Talon forming part of such Coupon sheet may be surrendered at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent in exchange for a further Coupon sheet (and if necessary another Talon for a further Coupon sheet) (but excluding any Coupons that may have become void pursuant to Condition 9 (*Prescription*)).

- (h) Non-Business Days: If any date for payment in respect of any Note or Coupon is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day nor to any interest or other sum in respect of such postponed payment. In this paragraph, "business day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for business in the relevant place of presentation, in such jurisdictions as shall be specified as "Financial Centres" hereon and:
 - (i) (in the case of a payment in a currency other than euro) where payment is to be made by transfer to an account maintained with a bank in the relevant currency, on which foreign exchange transactions may be carried on in the relevant currency in the principal financial centre of the country of such currency or
 - (ii) (in the case of a payment in euro) which is a TARGET Business Day.

8 Taxation

All payments of principal and interest by or on behalf of the Issuer in respect of the Notes and the Coupons shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or within the Kingdom of Denmark or any political subdividision or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law. In that event, the Issuer shall pay such additional amounts as shall result in receipt by the Noteholders and the Couponholders of such amounts as would have been received by them had no such withholding or deduction been required, except that no such additional amounts shall be payable with respect to any Note or Coupon:

- (a) Other connection: to, or to a third party on behalf of, a holder of, or any beneficial owner of any interest in, a Note or Coupon where such holder or beneficial owner is liable to such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges in respect of such Note or Coupon by reason of his having some connection with the Kingdom of Denmark other than the mere holding of the Note or Coupon; or
- (b) Presentation more than 30 days after the Relevant Date: presented (or in respect of which the Certificate representing it is presented) for payment more than 30 days after the Relevant Date except to the extent that the holder of it would have been entitled to such additional amounts on presenting it for payment on the thirtieth such day; or
- (c) **FATCA:** for or on account of any deduction or withholding arising under or in connection with FATCA; or
- (d) Lawful avoidance of withholding: to, or to a third party on behalf of, a holder of, or any beneficial owner of any interest in, a Note or Coupon who would not be liable for such deduction or withholding if such holder or beneficial owner presented any form of certificate or made a declaration of non-residence or other similar claim for exemption to the relevant tax authority.

As used in these Conditions, "Relevant Date" in respect of any Note or Coupon means the date on which payment in respect of it first becomes due or (if any amount of the money payable is improperly withheld or refused) the date on which payment in full of the amount outstanding is made or (if earlier) the date seven days after that on which notice is duly given to the Noteholders that, upon further presentation of the Note (or relative Certificate) or Coupon being made in accordance with the Conditions, such payment will be made, provided that payment is in fact made upon such presentation. References in these Conditions to (i) "principal" shall be deemed to include any premium payable in respect of the Notes, Final Redemption Amounts, Early Redemption Amounts, Optional Redemption Amounts, Amortised Face Amounts and all other amounts in the nature of principal payable pursuant to Condition 6 (Redemption, Purchase and Options) or any amendment or supplement to it, (ii) "interest" shall be deemed to include all Interest Amounts and all other amounts payable pursuant to Condition 5 (Interest and Other Calculations) or any amendment or supplement

to it and (iii) "principal" and/or "interest" shall be deemed to include any additional amounts that may be payable under this Condition.

9 Prescription

Claims against the Issuer for payment in respect of the Notes and Coupons (which for this purpose shall not include Talons) shall be prescribed and become void unless made within 10 years (in the case of principal) or five years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date in respect of them.

10 Events of Default

Events of Default: If any of the following events ("Events of Default") occurs and is continuing, the holder of any Note may give written notice to the Fiscal Agent at its specified office that such Note is immediately repayable, whereupon the Early Redemption Amount of such Note together (if applicable) with accrued interest to the date of payment shall become immediately due and payable:

- (i) default is made for more than 14 days in the payment on the due date of interest or principal in respect of any of the Notes or
- (ii) the Issuer does not perform or comply with any one or more of its other obligations in the Notes which default is incapable of remedy or is not remedied within 30 days after notice of such default shall have been given to the Fiscal Agent at its specified office by any Noteholder or
- (iii) if: (A) any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries is accelerated by reason of an event of default (however described); (B) the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries fails to make any payment in respect of any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money on the due date for payment, as extended by any grace period agreed in writing; (C) any security given by the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries for any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money becomes enforceable by reason of a default; (D) default is made by the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries in making any payment due, as extended by any grace period agreed in writing, under any guarantee and/or indemnity given by it in relation to any Indebtedness for Borrowed Money of any other person, provided that no event described in this Condition 10(iii) shall constitute an Event of Default unless the Indebtedness for Borrowed Money or other relative liability referred to in this Condition 10(iii), either alone or when aggregated with other Indebtedness for Borrowed Money and/or such other liabilities relative to all (if any) other events which shall have occurred and be continuing, shall amount to at least €20,000,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency) or
- (iv) if any order is made by any competent court or resolution passed for the winding up or dissolution of the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries save, for the purposes of an amalgamation, merger, consolidation, reorganisation, reconstruction or other similar arrangement (A) in the case of a Principal Subsidiary, not involving or arising out of the insolvency of such Principal Subsidiary and under which all or substantially all of its assets are transferred to the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries, or (B) in the case of a Principal Subsidiary under which all or substantially all of its assets are transferred to a third party or parties (whether associated or not) for the consideration received by the Issuer or a Principal Subsidiary on an arm's length basis, or (C) in the case of a Principal Subsidiary under which all or substantially all of its assets are transferred and the transferee is or immediately upon such transfer becomes a Principal Subsidiary, or (D) on terms previously approved in writing by an Extraordinary Resolution of the Noteholders or
- (v) if the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries ceases or threatens to cease to carry on all or substantially all of its business, save for the purposes of reorganisation on terms previously approved by an Extraordinary Resolution of Noteholders or in the case of a Principal Subsidiary, save for the purposes of an amalgamation, merger, consolidation, reorganisation, reconstruction or other similar arrangement, (i) not involving or arising out of the insolvency of

such Principal Subsidiary and under which all or substantially all of its assets are transferred to the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) under which all or a substantial part of its assets are transferred to a third party or parties (whether associated or not) for full consideration received by the Issuer or a Subsidiary on an arm's length basis or (iii) under which all or substantially all of its assets are transferred and the transferee is or immediately upon such transfer becomes a Principal Subsidiary or

- (vi) if the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries stops or threatens to stop payment of, or is unable to, or admits inability to, pay its debts as they fall due or is deemed unable to pay its debts pursuant to or for the purposes of any applicable law, or is adjudicated or found bankrupt or insolvent or
- (vii) (A) if proceedings are initiated against the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries under any applicable liquidation, insolvency, composition, reorganisation or other similar laws or an application is made for the appointment of an administrative or other receiver, manager, administrator or other similar official, or an administrative or other receiver, manager, administrator or other similar official is appointed, in relation to the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries or, as the case may be, in relation to the whole or a substantial part of the undertaking or assets of any of them or an encumbrancer takes possession of the whole or a substantial part of the undertaking or assets of any of them, or a distress, execution, attachment, sequestration or other process is levied, enforced upon, sued out or put in force against the whole or a substantial part of the undertaking or assets of any of them, and (B) in any such case (other than the appointment of an administrator) is not discharged within 30 Business Days or
- (viii) if the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries initiates or consents to judicial proceedings relating to itself under any applicable liquidation, insolvency, composition, reorganisation or other similar laws or makes a conveyance or assignment for the benefit of, or enters into any composition or other arrangement with, its creditors generally (or any class of its creditors) or any meeting is convened to consider a proposal for an arrangement or composition with its creditors generally (or any class of its creditors), save in any such case an amalgamation, merger, consolidation, reorganisation, reconstruction or other similar arrangement not arising out of insolvency.

For the purposes of this Condition 10:

"Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for general business in London; and

"Indebtedness for Borrowed Money" means any indebtedness (whether being principal, premium, interest or other amounts) for or in respect of any notes, bonds, debentures, debenture stock, loan stock or other securities or any borrowed money or any liability under or in respect of any borrowed money.

11 Meeting of Noteholders and Modifications

(a) Meetings of Noteholders: The Agency Agreement contains provisions for convening meetings of Noteholders to consider any matter affecting their interests, including the sanctioning by Extraordinary Resolution (as defined in the Agency Agreement) of a modification of any of these Conditions. Such a meeting may be convened by Noteholders holding not less than 50 per cent. in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding. The quorum for any meeting convened to consider an Extraordinary Resolution shall be two or more persons holding or representing a clear majority in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding, or at any adjourned meeting two or more persons being or representing Noteholders whatever the nominal amount of the Notes held or represented, unless the business of such meeting includes consideration of proposals, *inter alia*, (i) to amend the dates of maturity or redemption of the Notes or any date for payment of interest or Interest Amounts on the Notes, (ii) to reduce the rate or rates of interest in respect of the Notes or to vary the method or basis of calculating the rate or rates or amount of interest or the basis for calculating any Interest Amount in respect of the Notes, (iii) if a Minimum and/or a Maximum Rate of Interest

or Redemption Amount is shown hereon, to reduce any such Minimum and/or Maximum, (iv) to vary any method of, or basis for, calculating the Final Redemption Amount, the Early Redemption Amount or the Optional Redemption Amount, including the method of calculating the Amortised Face Amount, (v) to vary the currency or currencies of payment or denomination of the Notes, or (vi) to modify the provisions concerning the quorum required at any meeting of Noteholders or the majority required to pass the Extraordinary Resolution, in which case the necessary quorum shall be two or more persons holding or representing not less than two-thirds in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding or at any adjourned meeting not less than one-third in nominal amount of the Notes for the time being outstanding. Any Extraordinary Resolution duly passed shall be binding on Noteholders (whether or not they were present at the meeting at which such resolution was passed) and on all Couponholders.

The Agency Agreement provides that a resolution in writing signed by or on behalf of the holders of not less than 75 per cent. in nominal amount of the Notes outstanding shall for all purposes be as valid and effective as an Extraordinary Resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders duly convened and held. Such a resolution in writing may be contained in one document or several documents in the same form, each signed by or on behalf of one or more Noteholders.

These Conditions may be amended, modified or varied in relation to any Series of Notes by the terms of the relevant Final Terms in relation to such Series.

- (b) Modification of Agency Agreement: The Issuer shall only permit any modification of, or any waiver or authorisation of any breach or proposed breach of or any failure to comply with, the Agency Agreement, if to do so could not reasonably be expected to be prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders.
- Substitution: The Issuer, or any previous substituted company, may at any time, without the consent of the Noteholders or the Couponholders, substitute for itself as principal debtor under the Notes the Coupons and the Talons, ISS A/S, ISS World Services A/S, any Principal Subsidiary or any successor in business of the Issuer (the "Substitute"), provided that no payment in respect of the Notes or the Coupons is at the relevant time overdue. The substitution shall be made by a deed poll (the "Deed Poll"), to be substantially in the form scheduled to the Agency Agreement as Schedule 9, and may take place only if (i) the Substitute shall, by means of the Deed Poll, agree to indemnify each Noteholder and Couponholder against any tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge that is imposed on it by (or by any authority in or of) the jurisdiction of the country of the Substitute's residence for tax purposes and, if different, of its incorporation with respect to any Note, Coupon, Talon or the Deed of Covenant and that would not have been so imposed had the substitution not been made, as well as against any tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge, and any cost or expense, relating to the substitution, (ii) unless the substitution arises in connection with, or as a result of, a merger between the Issuer and ISS A/S or ISS World Services A/S, or a combination of ISS A/S and ISS World Services A/S, the obligations of the Substitute under the Deed Poll, the Notes, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant shall be unconditionally guaranteed by the Issuer by means of the Deed Poll, (iii) all action, conditions and things required to be taken, fulfilled and done (including the obtaining of any necessary consents) to ensure that the Deed Poll, the Notes, Coupons, Talons and Deed of Covenant represent valid, legally binding and enforceable obligations of the Substitute, and in the case of the Deed Poll of the Issuer, have been taken, fulfilled and done and are in full force and effect, (iv) the Substitute shall have become party to the Agency Agreement, with any appropriate consequential amendments, as if it had been an original party to it, (v) legal opinions addressed to the Noteholders shall have been delivered to them (care of the Fiscal Agent) from a lawyer or firm of lawyers with a leading securities practice in each jurisdiction referred to in (i) above and in England as to the fulfilment of the preceding conditions of this paragraph (iii) and the other matters specified in the Deed Poll and (vi) the Issuer shall have given at least 14 days' prior notice of such substitution to the Noteholders, stating that copies, or pending execution the agreed text, of all documents in relation to the substitution that are referred to above, or that might otherwise

reasonably be regarded as material to Noteholders, shall be available for inspection at the specified office of each of the Paying Agents. References in Condition 10 to obligations under the Notes shall be deemed to include obligations under the Deed Poll, and, where the Deed Poll contains a guarantee, the events listed in Condition 10 shall be deemed to include that guarantee not being (or being claimed by the guarantor not to be) in full force and effect.

12 Replacement of Notes, Certificates, Coupons and Talons

If a Note, Certificate, Coupon or Talon is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws, regulations and stock exchange or other relevant authority regulations, at the specified office of the Paying Agent in Luxembourg (in the case of Bearer Notes, Coupons or Talons) and of the Registrar (in the case of Certificates) or such other Paying Agent or Transfer Agent, as the case may be, as may from time to time be designated by the Issuer for the purpose and notice of whose designation is given to Noteholders, in each case on payment by the claimant of the fees and costs incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence, security and indemnity (which may provide, *inter alia*, that if the allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed Note, Certificate, Coupon or Talon is subsequently presented for payment or, as the case may be, for exchange for further Coupons, there shall be paid to the Issuer on demand the amount payable by the Issuer in respect of such Notes, Certificates, Coupons or further Coupons) and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Notes, Certificates, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

13 Further Issues

The Issuer may from time to time without the consent of the Noteholders or Couponholders create and issue further notes having the same terms and conditions as the Notes (so that, for the avoidance of doubt, references in these Conditions to "Issue Date" shall be to the first issue date of the Notes) and so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single series with such Notes, and references in these Conditions to "Notes" shall be construed accordingly.

14 Notices

Notices to the holders of Registered Notes shall be mailed to them at their respective addresses in the Register and deemed to have been given on the fourth weekday (being a day other than a Saturday or a Sunday) after the date of mailing. Notices to the holders of Bearer Notes shall be valid if published in a daily newspaper of general circulation in London (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*). So long as the Notes are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, notices to holders of the Notes shall also be published either on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu) or in a daily newspaper with general circulation in Luxembourg (which is expected to be the *Luxemburger Wort*). If any such publication is not practicable, notice shall be validly given if published in another leading daily English language newspaper with general circulation in Europe. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the date of such publication or, if published more than once or on different dates, on the date of the first publication as provided above.

Couponholders shall be deemed for all purposes to have notice of the contents of any notice given to the holders of Bearer Notes in accordance with this Condition.

15 Currency Indemnity

Any amount received or recovered in a currency other than the currency in which payment under the relevant Note or Coupon is due (whether as a result of, or of the enforcement of, a judgment or order of a court of any jurisdiction, in the insolvency, winding-up or dissolution of the Issuer or otherwise) by any Noteholder or Couponholder in respect of any sum expressed to be due to it from the Issuer shall only constitute a discharge to the Issuer, as the case may be, to the extent of the amount in the currency of payment under the relevant Note or Coupon that the recipient is able to purchase with the amount so received or recovered in that other currency on the date of that receipt or recovery (or, if it is not practicable to make that purchase on that date, on the first date on which it is practicable to do

so). If the amount received or recovered is less than the amount expressed to be due to the recipient under any Note or Coupon, the Issuer shall indemnify it against any loss sustained by it as a result. In any event, the Issuer shall indemnify the recipient against the cost of making any such purchase. For the purposes of this Condition, it shall be sufficient for the Noteholder or Couponholder, as the case may be, to demonstrate that it would have suffered a loss had an actual purchase been made. These indemnities constitute a separate and independent obligation from the Issuer's other obligations, shall give rise to a separate and independent cause of action, shall apply irrespective of any indulgence granted by any Noteholder or Couponholder and shall continue in full force and effect despite any other judgment, order, claim or proof for a liquidated amount in respect of any sum due under any Note or Coupon or any other judgment or order.

16 Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999

No person shall have any right to enforce any term or condition of the Notes under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.

17 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

Governing Law: The Notes the Coupons and the Talons and any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with them are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, English law.

Jurisdiction: The Courts of England are to have jurisdiction to settle any disputes that may arise out of or in connection with any Notes, Coupons or Talons and, accordingly, any legal action or proceedings arising out of or in connection with any Notes, Coupons or Talons ("**Proceedings**") may be brought in such courts. The Issuer irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the courts of England and waives any objection to Proceedings in such courts on the ground of venue or on the ground that the Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum. This submission is made for the benefit of each of the holders of the Notes, Coupons and Talons and shall not affect the right of any of them to take Proceedings in any other court of competent jurisdiction nor shall the taking of Proceedings in one or more jurisdictions preclude the taking of Proceedings in any other jurisdiction (whether concurrently or not).

Service of Process: The Issuer irrevocably appoints ISS UK Ltd. of ISS House, Genesis Business Park, Albert Drive, Woking, Surrey GU21 5RW as its agent in England to receive, for it and on its behalf, service of process in any Proceedings in England. Such service shall be deemed completed on delivery to such process agent (whether or not it is forwarded to and received by the Issuer). If for any reason such process agent ceases to be able to act as such or no longer has an address in London, the Issuer irrevocably agrees to appoint a substitute process agent and shall immediately notify Noteholders of such appointment in accordance with Condition 14 (*Notices*). Nothing shall affect the right to serve process in any manner permitted by law.

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE NOTES WHILE IN GLOBAL FORM

1 Initial Issue of Notes

If the Global Notes or the Global Certificates are stated in the applicable Final Terms to be issued in NGN form or to be held under the NSS (as the case may be), the Global Notes or the Global Certificates will be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a Common Safekeeper. Depositing the Global Notes or the Global Certificates with the Common Safekeeper does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon satisfaction of the Eurosystem eligibility criteria.

Global notes which are issued in CGN form and Global Certificates which are not held under the NSS may be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a Common Depositary.

If the Global Note is a CGN, upon the initial deposit of a Global Note with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the "Common Depositary") or registration of Registered Notes in the name of any nominee for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and delivery of the relative Global Certificate to the Common Depositary, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg will credit each subscriber with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid. If the Global Note is a NGN, the nominal amount of the Notes shall be the aggregate amount from time to time entered in the records of Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg. The records of such clearing system shall be conclusive evidence of the nominal amount of Notes represented by the Global Note and a statement issued by such clearing system at any time shall be conclusive evidence of the records of the relevant clearing system at that time.

Notes that are initially deposited with the Common Depositary may also be credited to the accounts of subscribers with (if indicated in the relevant Final Terms) other clearing systems through direct or indirect accounts with Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg held by such other clearing systems. Conversely, Notes that are initially deposited with any other clearing system may similarly be credited to the accounts of subscribers with Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or other clearing systems.

2 Relationship of Accountholders with Clearing Systems

Each of the persons shown in the records of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other permitted clearing system ("Alternative Clearing System") as the holder of a Note represented by a Global Note or a Global Certificate must look solely to Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or any such Alternative Clearing System (as the case may be) for his share of each payment made by the Issuer to the bearer of such Global Note or the holder of the underlying Registered Notes, as the case may be, and in relation to all other rights arising under the Global Notes or Global Certificates, subject to and in accordance with the respective rules and procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg, or such Alternative Clearing System (as the case may be). Such persons shall have no claim directly against the Issuer in respect of payments due on the Notes for so long as the Notes are represented by such Global Note or Global Certificate and such obligations of the Issuer will be discharged by payment to the bearer of such Global Note or the holder of the underlying Registered Notes, as the case may be, in respect of each amount so paid.

3 Exchange

3.1 Temporary Global Notes

Each temporary Global Note will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date:

(i) if the relevant Final Terms indicates that such Global Note is issued in compliance with the C Rules or in a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable (as to which, see

- "Overview of the Programme Selling Restrictions"), in whole, but not in part, for the Definitive Notes defined and described below; and
- (ii) otherwise, in whole or in part upon certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership in the form set out in the Agency Agreement for interests in a permanent Global Note or, if so provided in the relevant Final Terms, for Definitive Notes.

3.2 Permanent Global Notes

Each permanent Global Note will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date in whole but not, except as provided under paragraph 3.4 below, in part for Definitive Notes:

- (i) if the permanent Global Note is held on behalf of Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg or an Alternative Clearing System and any such clearing system is closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holidays, statutory or otherwise) or announces an intention permanently to cease business or in fact does so; or
- (ii) if principal in respect of any Notes is not paid when due, by the holder giving notice to the Fiscal Agent of its election for such exchange.

In the event that a Global Note is exchanged for Definitive Notes, such Definitive Notes shall be issued in Specified Denomination(s) only. A Noteholder who holds a principal amount of less than the minimum Specified Denomination will not receive a definitive Note in respect of such holding and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes such that it holds an amount equal to one or more Specified Denominations.

3.3 Permanent Global Certificates

If the Final Terms state that the Notes are to be represented by a permanent Global Certificate on issue, the following will apply in respect of transfers of Notes held in Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg or an Alternative Clearing System. These provisions will not prevent the trading of interests in the Notes within a clearing system whilst they are held on behalf of such clearing system, but will limit the circumstances in which the Notes may be withdrawn from the relevant clearing system.

Transfers of the holding of Notes represented by any Global Certificate pursuant to Condition 2(b) may only be made in part:

- (i) if the relevant clearing system is closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holidays, statutory or otherwise) or announces an intention permanently to cease business or does in fact do so; or
- (ii) if principal in respect of any Notes is not paid when due; or
- (iii) with the consent of the Issuer.

provided that, in the case of the first transfer of part of a holding pursuant to paragraph 3.3(i) or 3.3(ii) above, the Registered Holder has given the Registrar not less than 30 days' notice at its specified office of the Registered Holder's intention to effect such transfer.

3.4 Partial Exchange of Permanent Global Notes

For so long as a permanent Global Note is held on behalf of a clearing system and the rules of that clearing system permit, such permanent Global Note will be exchangeable in part if principal in respect of any Notes is not paid when due.

3.5 Delivery of Notes

If the Global Note is a CGN, on or after any due date for exchange, the holder of a Global Note may surrender such Global Note or, in the case of a partial exchange, present it for endorsement to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent. In exchange for any Global Note, or the part thereof to be exchanged, the Issuer will (i) in the case of a temporary Global Note exchangeable for a permanent Global Note, deliver, or procure the delivery of, a permanent Global Note in an aggregate nominal amount equal to that of the whole or that part of a temporary Global Note that is being exchanged or, in the case of a subsequent exchange, endorse, or procure the endorsement of, a permanent Global Note to reflect such exchange or (ii) in the case of a Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes, deliver, or procure the delivery of, an equal aggregate nominal amount of duly executed and authenticated Definitive Notes or if the Global Note is a NGN, the Issuer will procure that details of such exchange be entered pro rata in the records of the relevant clearing system. In this Prospectus, "Definitive Notes" means, in relation to any Global Note, the definitive Bearer Notes for which such Global Note may be exchanged (if appropriate, having attached to them all Coupons in respect of interest that have not already been paid on the Global Note and a Talon). Definitive Notes will be security printed in accordance with any applicable legal and stock exchange requirements in or substantially in the form set out in the Schedules to the Agency Agreement. On exchange in full of each permanent Global Note, the Issuer will, if the holder so requests, procure that it is cancelled and returned to the holder together with the relevant Definitive Notes.

3.6 Exchange Date

"Exchange Date" means, in relation to a temporary Global Note, the day falling after the expiry of 40 days after its issue date and, in relation to a permanent Global Note, a day falling not less than 60 days, or in the case of failure to pay principal in respect of any Notes when due 30 days, after that on which the notice requiring exchange is given and on which banks are open for business in the city in which the specified office of the Fiscal Agent is located and in the city in which the relevant clearing system is located.

4 Amendment to Conditions

The temporary Global Notes, permanent Global Notes and Global Certificates contain provisions that apply to the Notes that they represent, some of which modify the effect of the terms and conditions of the Notes set out in this Prospectus. The following is a summary of certain of those provisions:

4.1 Payments

No payment falling due after the Exchange Date will be made on any Global Note unless exchange for an interest in a permanent Global Note or for Definitive Notes is improperly withheld or refused. Payments on any temporary Global Note issued in compliance with the D Rules before the Exchange Date will only be made against presentation of certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership in the form set out in the Agency Agreement. All payments in respect of Notes represented by a Global Note in CGN form will be made against presentation for endorsement and, if no further payment falls to be made in respect of the Notes, surrender of that Global Note to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent or such other Paying Agent as shall have been notified to the Noteholders for such purpose. If the Global Note is a CGN, a record of each payment so made will be endorsed on each Global Note, which endorsement will be prima facie evidence that such payment has been made in respect of the Notes. If the Global Note is a NGN or if the Global Certificate is held under the NSS, the Issuer shall procure that details of each such payment shall be entered pro rata in the records of the relevant clearing system and in the case of payments of principal, the nominal amount of the Notes recorded in the records of the relevant clearing system and represented by the Global Note or the Global Certificate will be reduced accordingly. Payments under a NGN will be made to its holder. Each payment so made will discharge the Issuer's obligations in respect thereof. Any failure to make the entries in the records of the relevant clearing system shall not affect such discharge. For the purpose of any payments made in respect of a Global Note, the relevant place of presentation shall be disregarded in the definition of "business day" set out in Condition 7(h) (Non-Business Days).

All payments in respect of Notes represented by a Global Certificate will be made to, or to the order of, the person whose name is entered on the Register at the close of business on the record date which shall be on the Clearing System Business Day immediately prior to the date for payment, where Clearing System Business Day means Monday to Friday inclusive except 25 December and 1 January.

So long as the Notes are represented by a Global Note or Global Certificate and the Global Note or Global Certificate is held on behalf of a clearing system, the Issuer has undertaken, *inter alia*, to pay interest in respect of such Notes from the Interest Commencement Date in arrear at the rates, on the dates for payment, and in accordance with the method of calculation provided for in the Conditions, save that the calculation is made in respect of the total aggregate amount of the Notes represented by the Global Note or Global Certificate.

4.2 Prescription

Claims against the Issuer in respect of Notes that are represented by a permanent Global Note will become void unless it is presented for payment within a period of 10 years (in the case of principal) and five years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 8).

4.3 Meetings

The holder of a permanent Global Note or of the Notes represented by a Global Certificate shall (unless such permanent Global Note or Global Certificate represents only one Note) be treated as being two persons for the purposes of any quorum requirements of a meeting of Noteholders and, at any such meeting, the holder of a permanent Global Note shall be treated as having one vote in respect of each integral currency unit of the Specified Currency of the Notes. (All holders of Registered Notes are entitled to one vote in respect of each integral currency unit of the Specified Currency of the Notes comprising such Noteholder's holding, whether or not represented by a Global Certificate).

4.4 Cancellation

Cancellation of any Note represented by a permanent Global Note that is required by the Conditions to be cancelled (other than upon its redemption) will be effected by reduction in the nominal amount of the relevant permanent Global Note.

4.5 Purchase

Notes represented by a permanent Global Note may only be purchased by the Issuer or any of its subsidiaries if they are purchased together with the rights to receive all future payments of interest thereon.

4.6 Issuer's Option

Any option of the Issuer provided for in the Conditions of any Notes while such Notes are represented by a permanent Global Note shall be exercised by the Issuer giving notice to the Noteholders within the time limits set out in and containing the information required by the Conditions, except that the notice shall not be required to contain the serial numbers of Notes drawn in the case of a partial exercise of an option and accordingly no drawing of Notes shall

be required. In the event that any option of the Issuer is exercised in respect of some but not all of the Notes of any Series, the rights of accountholders with a clearing system in respect of the Notes will be governed by the standard procedures of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg (to be reflected in the records of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg as either a pool factor or a reduction in nominal amount, at their discretion) or any other Alternative Clearing System (as the case may be).

4.7 Noteholders' Options

Any option of the Noteholders provided for in the Conditions of any Notes while such Notes are represented by a permanent Global Note may be exercised by the holder of the permanent Global Note giving notice to the Fiscal Agent within the time limits relating to the deposit of Notes with a Paying Agent set out in the Conditions substantially in the form of the notice available from any Paying Agent, except that the notice shall not be required to contain the serial numbers of the Notes in respect of which the option has been exercised, and stating the nominal amount of Notes in respect of which the option is exercised and at the same time, where the permanent Global Note is a CGN, presenting the permanent Global Note to the Fiscal Agent, or to a Paying Agent acting on behalf of the Fiscal Agent, for notation. Where the Global Note is a NGN or where the Global Certificate is held under the NSS, the Issuer shall procure that details of such exercise shall be entered *pro rata* in the records of the relevant clearing system and the nominal amount of the Notes recorded in those records will be reduced accordingly.

4.8 NGN nominal amount

Where the Global Note is a NGN, the Issuer shall procure that any exchange, payment, cancellation, exercise of any option or any right under the Notes, as the case may be, in addition to the circumstances set out above shall be entered in the records of the relevant clearing systems and upon any such entry being made, in respect of payments of principal, the nominal amount of the Notes represented by such Global Note shall be adjusted accordingly.

4.9 Events of Default

Each Global Note provides that the holder may cause such Global Note, or a portion of it, to become due and repayable in the circumstances described in Condition 10 (Events of Default) by stating in the notice to the Fiscal Agent the nominal amount of such Global Note that is becoming due and repayable. If principal in respect of any Note is not paid when due, the holder of a Global Note or Registered Notes represented by a Global Certificate may elect for direct enforcement rights against the Issuer under the terms of a Deed of Covenant executed as a deed by the Issuer on 12 November 2014 to come into effect in relation to the whole or a part of such Global Note or one or more Registered Notes in favour of the persons entitled to such part of such Global Note or such Registered Notes, as the case may be, as accountholders with a clearing system. Following any such acquisition of direct rights, the Global Note or, as the case may be, the Global Certificate and the corresponding entry in the register kept by the Registrar will become void as to the specified portion or Registered Notes, as the case may be. However, no such election may be made in respect of Notes represented by a Global Certificate unless the transfer of the whole or a part of the holding of Notes represented by that Global Certificate shall have been improperly withheld or refused.

4.10 Notices

So long as any Notes are represented by a Global Note and such Global Note is held on behalf of a clearing system, notices to the holders of Notes of that Series may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to that clearing system for communication by it to entitled accountholders in substitution for publication as required by the Conditions or by delivery of the relevant notice to the holder of the Global Note, except that so long as the Notes are listed on the Luxembourg

Stock Exchange's regulated market and the rules of that exchange so require, notices shall also be published either on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu) or in a leading newspaper having general circulation in Luxembourg (which is expected to be the Luxemburger Wort).

5 Electronic Consent and Written Resolution

While any Global Note is held on behalf of, or any Global Certificate is registered in the name of any nominee for, a clearing system, then:

- (a) approval of a resolution proposed by the Issuer given by way of electronic consents communicated through the electronic communications systems of the relevant clearing system(s) in accordance with their operating rules and procedures by or on behalf of the holders of not less than 75 per cent. in nominal amount of the Notes outstanding (an "Electronic Consent" as defined in the Fiscal Agency Agreement) shall, for all purposes (including matters that would otherwise require an Extraordinary Resolution to be passed at a meeting for which the Special Quorum was satisfied), take effect as an Extraordinary Resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders duly convened and held, and shall be binding on all Noteholders and holders of Coupons and Talons whether or not they participated in such Electronic Consent; and
- where Electronic Consent is not being sought, for the purpose of determining whether a Written Resolution (as defined in the Fiscal Agency Agreement) has been validly passed, the Issuer shall be entitled to rely on consent or instructions given in writing directly to the Issuer by accountholders in the clearing system with entitlements to such Global Note or Global Certificate or, where the accountholders hold any such entitlement on behalf of another person, on written consent from or written instruction by the person for whom such entitlement is ultimately beneficially held, whether such beneficiary holds directly with the accountholder or via one or more intermediaries and provided that, in each case, the Issuer has obtained commercially reasonable evidence to ascertain the validity of such holding and has taken reasonable steps to ensure that such holding does not alter following the giving of such consent or instruction and prior to the effecting of such amendment. Any resolution passed in such manner shall be binding on all Noteholders and Couponholders, even if the relevant consent or instruction proves to be defective. As used in this paragraph, "commercially reasonable evidence" includes any certificate or other document issued by Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other relevant clearing system, or issued by an accountholder of them or an intermediary in a holding chain, in relation to the holding of interests in the Notes. Any such certificate or other document shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding for all purposes. Any such certificate or other document may comprise any form of statement or print-out of electronic records provided by the relevant clearing system (including Euroclear's EUCLID or Clearstream, Luxembourg's CreationOnline system) in accordance with its usual procedures and in which the accountholder of a particular principal or nominal amount of the Notes is clearly identified together with the amount of such holding. The Issuer shall be liable to any person by reason of having accepted as valid or not having rejected any certificate or other document to such effect purporting to be issued by any such person and subsequently found to be forged or not authentic.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds from the issue of each Tranche of Notes will be applied by the Issuer for general corporate purposes.

BUSINESS DESCRIPTION OF ISSUER

Overview

ISS Global A/S (registration number 21408395, the "Issuer" or "ISS Global") was incorporated as a limited liability company under the laws of the Kingdom of Denmark on 1 October 1998 and is a wholly owned direct subsidiary of ISS World Services A/S and a wholly owned indirect subsidiary of ISS A/S, the ultimate parent company of the ISS group (ISS A/S and its subsidiaries are referred to in this section as "ISS" or the "Group"). The registered office of the Issuer is at Buddingevej 197, DK-2860 Søborg, Denmark, with telephone number +45 38 17 00 00.

The Issuer is a leading global provider of facility services, with operations in both established markets and emerging markets. It has local management teams in 46 countries and operations in an additional 28 countries. In 2016 and 2017, the Issuer was awarded the highest possible star rating in the International Association of Outsourcing Professionals ("IAOP") annual global list of outsourcing service providers. It is one of the largest private employers in the world with 488,722 employees as of 31 December 2017. For the financial year ended 31 December 2017 the Issuer had total consolidated revenue of DKK 80.0 billion, consolidated Operating Profit Before Other Items of DKK 5.1 billion and consolidated Operating Profit of DKK 2.9 billion.

History of the Group

- 1901: Establishment of a security company in Copenhagen
- 1934: Activities expanded to include cleaning services
- 1973: The name of the parent company of the Group at that time was changed to "ISS"
- 1977: Common shares of currently wholly owned subsidiary, ISS World Services A/S, listed on the Copenhagen Stock Exchange (now NASDAQ OMX Copenhagen)
- 1979: Annual revenue of almost DKK 3 billion; operational in 15 countries with approximately 50,000 employees
- 1989: Annual revenue reached DKK 9 billion with more than 100,000 employees
- 2005: Taken private by an entity indirectly owned by the EQT Funds and GSCP
- 2007: Established the Global Corporate Clients Organisation to focus on international IFS contracts for large multi-national customers
- 2008: The ISS Way strategy was introduced; signed the first international IFS contract through its Global Corporate Clients Organisation with Hewlett Packard
- 2010: Exceeded 500,000 employees
- 2014: Re-joined public markets with an initial public offer of shares in ISS A/S and a listing on the NASDAQ OMX Copenhagen
- 2017: Annual consolidated revenue of ISS Global A/S of DKK 80.0 billion with 488,722 employees as of year end

Principal Activities of the Issuer

The Issuer's principal activity is to provide financing and intermediate holding company services to the Group. It also serves as contracting party for the Group on multi-national IFS contracts and large procurement and supplier agreements.

The Issuer is the issuer of:

- 1.125 per cent. Euro Medium Term Notes in a principal amount outstanding of EUR 700 million maturing on 9 January 2020;
- 1.125 per cent. Euro Medium Term Notes in a principal amount outstanding of EUR 500 million maturing on 7 January 2021;
- 2.125 per cent. Euro Medium Term Notes in a principal amount outstanding of EUR 500 million maturing on 2 December 2024; and
- 1.500 per cent. Euro Medium Term Notes in a principal amount outstanding of EUR 600 million maturing on 31 August 2027,

as admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market.

Service Types

The ISS Global Group's principal activity is to provide the following six service types:

Cleaning services

Cleaning services comprise daily office cleaning services, industrial cleaning services, washroom and dust control services, specialised cleaning for nuclear plants, hospitals and food production facilities and periodical cleaning services. Cleaning services represented 49 per cent., 50 per cent., 50 per cent. and 51 per cent. of the ISS Global Group's revenue in 2017, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Property services

Property services comprise building and technical maintenance, technical services, energy management, grounds maintenance and heating, ventilation and air condition (HVAC). Property services represented 20 per cent., 20 per cent., 20 per cent. and 17 per cent. of the ISS Global Group's revenue in 2017, 2016, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Catering services

Catering services including in-house restaurants and cafés, hospital canteens, conference room and meeting room services, vending services and events catering.

Support services

The ISS Global Group provides a broad range of support services such as reception services, hostess services, welfare facilities, labour supply and office logistics, such as internal mail handling and scanning.

Security services

Security services including manned-guarding, access control and consultancy services.

Facility management services

The ISS Global Group provides a broad range of facility management services, such as on-site management of facility services, change management, space management and risk management.

Manner of Delivery

The ISS Global Group's delivery model is based on the self-delivery of services where its employees provide services on-site (as opposed to the use of subcontractors). The ISS Global Group delivers services to customers either as a single service offering, a multi-services offering or an IFS offering. Each of these service delivery models is described below.

Single services

With single services, the ISS Global Group provides the customer with a one service solution, for instance, cleaning services.

Multi-services

With multi-services, the ISS Global Group provides the customer with two or more facility services that are delivered in a coordinated, but non-integrated, manner.

IFS

"IFS" refers to the provision of two or more facility services under one contract with a single point of contact with the customer. Upon the commencement of an IFS contract, the ISS Global Group generally takes over all or most of the facility services functions that are part of its service offering at the customer's premises. The ISS Global Group expects IFS to become more significant over time.

Customers

The Issuer has a large and diverse customer base operating in a wide range of industries and the public sector, ranging in size from large, multi-national corporations seeking IFS to smaller businesses requiring a single service. The global clients served by the Issuer's Global Corporate Clients Organisation together accounted for approximately 12 per cent. of the Issuer's revenue in 2017. The ISS Global Group's customers operate in a number of key customer segments, which are based on classifications of productive activities by the International Standard Industrial Classification, including: Business Services & IT; Industry & Manufacturing; Public Administration; Healthcare; Retail & Wholesale; and Transportation & Infrastructure. Business Services & IT and Industry & Manufacturing are the ISS Global Group's largest customer industry segments, representing 31 per cent. and 13 per cent. of the Issuer's 2017 revenue, respectively.

Regions

The ISS Global Group operates with a regional management structure with four geographical regions. The largest region is Continental Europe which represented 39 per cent. of 2017 revenue. The ISS Global Group also operates in the Northern European region (31 per cent. of 2017 revenue), the Asia Pacific region (18 per cent. of 2017 revenue) and the Americas (12 per cent. of 2017 revenue), with limited operations in other countries. The ISS Global Group's largest country operation (the United Kingdom) represented 13 per cent. of 2017 revenue.

Strategy

The ISS Way strategy provides the foundation on which the ISS Global Group pursues its vision of "We are going to be the world's greatest service organisation". While focusing on on-site facility services globally and locally, a key enabler of the ISS Way strategy is the ISS Global Group's self-delivery model where services are provided with the ISS Global Group's own employees. This allows the ISS Global Group to provide the customer with a consistently delivered and transparent solution where delivery costs are reduced through the implementation of best practices, processes and service integration.

The implementation of the ISS Way strategy is well advanced and has resulted in a clear focus on the customer segments, services and geographies that match the ISS Global Group's value proposition. Going forward, the ISS Way strategy focuses on five themes; Empowering people through leadership: Transforming the customer base; Fit for purpose organisation; IFS readiness and Striving for excellence. Continued successful implementation of these strategic themes is expected to increase employee engagement and customer satisfaction, optimise the delivery of the ISS Global Group's value proposition to its chosen customers and extract efficiencies through, for example, procurement benefits and thus drive continued profitable growth.

Competitive position

The market for facility services is very fragmented. Basic facility services, including general cleaning services, can be provided with very limited resources and as a result of these low barriers to entry, it is likely that the market for the basic services will continue to include a large number of smaller operators. However, within each market there are generally only a few providers that have sufficient resources to provide customers with a full range of facility services and to service larger, multi-location customers. In general, the ISS Global Group's main competitors in each market are national or regional services providers, as well as larger international services companies, including Compass, Sodexo and corporate real estate management companies such as Jones Lang LaSalle, CBRE and Cushman & Wakefield who mainly rely on subcontractors to deliver their services. The ISS Global Group also faces competition from in-house providers of facility services.

Acquisitions and divestments

The ISS Global Group has divested numerous non-core activities within the last four years. Following certain divestments, the ISS Global Group entered into strategic partnerships to ensure that it can continue to offer services to complement its IFS service delivery.

In 2017, ISS Global Group completed the divestment of its Danish sewage and industrial service activities as well as all of its activities in Iceland, the route-based cleaning activities in the Netherlands, the engineering consulting activities in Finland, the security activities in Ireland as well as minor activities in Spain, Sweden and Finland. In December 2017, ISS announced the divestment of its activities in Greece, which was completed in January 2018. Also in January 2018, ISS completed the divestments of its industrial kitchen cleaning activities in Belgium and its public hospital cleaning activities in Hungary. In February 2018, ISS announced that it has successfully exchanged contracts to sell its landscaping business in the United Kingdom.

At 31 December 2017, four businesses in Continental Europe, Northern Europe and the Americas, including Argentina and Uruguay, were classified as held for sale.

In 2015, ISS acquired a technical services company with activities in the United Kingdom, Ireland and Continental Europe.

In 2016, ISS acquired a catering company with activities in Chile. In 2017, ISS acquired Evantec, a technical and building services company in Germany, SIGNAL, a Danish-based workplace management consulting firm and Guckenheimer, a food service business in the United States.

ISS will continue to review its existing business for potential divestments of non-core activities and likewise will consider making acquisitions which enhance core competencies (subject to specific strategic and financial filters).

All divestments and acquisitions are approved by the Executive Group Management Board of ISS A/S and for large transactions approval is required from the Transaction Committee of the Board of Directors of ISS A/S.

Corporate Structure

The Issuer is an intermediate holding company with subsidiaries, associated undertakings and joint ventures. ISS A/S is the ultimate holding company of the Group. The Issuer is dependent on affiliates and subsidiaries within the Group for revenues and the provision of various corporate services, such as IT and human resource services.

Intellectual property rights primarily in the form of "ISS" trademark rights and know-how is owned by ISS World Services A/S. Subsidiaries of the Issuer pay a royalty to ISS World Services A/S, based on third party annual revenue, in consideration for the use hereof. Currently, these royalty payments are made at the rate of 1.3 per cent. The rate is evaluated on an ongoing basis.

ISS - Simplified Group Structure



Shareholders

The Issuer is directly and wholly owned by ISS World Services A/S. ISS World Services A/S is directly and wholly owned by ISS A/S, and indirectly by the shareholders of ISS A/S (see "Corporate Structure" above).

ISS A/S, as at 28 February 2018, had 185,668,226 shares issued and outstanding. The shareholdings as reported to ISS A/S as at 28 February 2018 are listed below.

Shareholder	Percentage shareholding (per cent.)
Artisan Partners Limited Partnership	11
KIRKBI Invest A/S	10
The Board of Directors and registered management of ISS	1
A/S (as set out below) and treasury shares	
Others	78

Board of Directors/Registered Management

The members of the board of directors of the Issuer and registered management are set out below. As ISS A/S indirectly owns 100 per cent. of the share capital of the Issuer, the board of directors of ISS A/S is the superior corporate body. Biographies of the board of directors and registered management of ISS A/S are therefore also set out below for information purposes.

ISS Global A/S (The Issuer)				
Name	Position	Biography		
Jeff Gravenhorst	Board of Directors	Jeff Gravenhorst joined the board of directors of the Issuer in October 2006.		
		Jeff Gravenhorst is also chairman of the board of directors of Rambøll Gruppen A/S and a member of the Confederation of Danish Industry's (DI) Permanent Committee on Business Policies.		
		Further, Jeff Gravenhorst has held the position as Group CEO of the ISS Group since April 2010.		
Bjørn Raasteen Board of Directors	Bjørn Raasteen joined the board of directors of the Issuer in November 2015.			
		Bjørn Raasteen has been the General Counsel of the ISS Group since January 2005.		
Pierre-François Riolacci Board of Directors	Pierre-François Riolacci joined the board of directors of the Issuer in November 2016.			
		Pierre-François Riolacci is also a member of the board of directors of KLM (Koninklijike Luchtvaart Maatschappij N.V.).		
Kristoffer Lykke-Olesen	Board of Management	Kristoffer Lykke-Olesen joined the board of management of the Issuer in March 2018.		
		Kristoffer Lykke-Olesen has been the Head of Group Treasury of the ISS Group since October 2016.		
		ISS A/S		
Name	Position	Biography		

Name	Position	Biography
Lord Allen of Kensington Kt CBE	Chairman of the Board of Directors	Lord Allen is Chairman of the board of directors of Global Media & Entertainment Group (and a member of the board of directors of seven of its subsidiaries), Boparan Holdings Ltd and 2 Sisters Food Group Ltd and a member of the board of directors of Malch Limited, Grandmet Management Ltd and Grandmet Development Ltd. In addition, Lord Allen is Advisory Chairman of Moelis & Company and advisor to Boparan Holdings Ltd and Powerscourt.
Thomas Berglund	Deputy Chairman of the Board of Directors	Thomas Berglund is President and Chief Executive Officer of Capio AB (Publ) (and holds positions on the board of directors and/or executive management of 12 of its subsidiaries). In addition, he is deputy chairman of the board of directors of AcadeMedia AB, chairman of the remuneration committee and a member of the quality committee of AcadeMedia AB and a member of the executive management of TA Consulting GmbH.
Cynthia Mary Trudell	Board of Directors	Cynthia Trudell serves as the vice-chair of the Defense Business Board (advisory to the US Department of Defense).
Claire Chiang (full name: Chiang See Ngoh)	Board of Directors	Claire Chiang is co-founder of Banyan Tree Hotels & Resorts, senior vice president of Banyan Tree Holdings Limited (and holds directorships in two of its subsidiaries) and is a member of the board of directors as well as the audit committee of Dufry AG. Furthermore, she is a member of the board of directors of Tian

ISS A/S

Name	Position	Biography
		Rong (Tianjin) Enterprise Management Consulting Service Co., Ltd., Wildlife Reserves Singapore Conservation Fund and Mandai Park Holdings Pte. Ltd. She holds directorships in six family holding companies. She is chairperson for China Business Development as well as Banyan Tree Global Foundation Limited and honorary council member of the Singapore Chinese Chamber of Commerce and Industry. In addition, Claire Chiang serves as chairperson or member of several non-profit organisations.
Henrik Poulsen	Board of Directors	Henrik Poulsen is CEO of Ørsted A/S. In addition, Henrik Poulsen is deputy chairman of the board of directors and member of the audit committee of Kinnevik AB. He is also an independent adviser to EQT.
Ben Stevens	Board of Directors	Ben Stevens is Group Finance Director and a member of the Board of Directors of British American Tobacco p.l.c. (and holds directorships in 17 of its subsidiaries).
Pernille Benborg	Board of Directors (employee elected)	Pernille Benborg joined the Group in September 2000 and has been Group Vice President and Head of Compliance at ISS World Services A/S since January 2007.
Joseph Nazareth	Board of Directors (employee elected)	Joseph Nazareth joined the Group in February 2010 and has since then been Group Vice President and Head of Group Health, Safety and Environment and Corporate Responsibility at ISS World Services A/S.
Palle Fransen Queck	Board of Directors (employee elected)	Palle Fransen Queck joined the Group in August 2000 and has been Group Vice President and Regional Excellence Director, Central Europe since February 2017.
Janek Blankensteiner	Alternate member of the Board of Directors (employee elected)	Janek Blankensteiner joined the Group in November 2010 and has been Group Vice President in Group Legal at ISS World Services A/S since April 2013.
Morten Wagner	Alternate member of the Board of Directors (employee elected)	Morten Wagner joined the Group in June 2006 and has since then been Group Vice President in Group IT at ISS World Services A/S.
Martin Kjær Hansen	Alternate member of the Board of Directors (employee elected)	Martin Kjær Hansen joined the Group in June 2012 and has been Head of Investor Relations at ISS World Services A/S since March 2018.
Jeff Gravenhorst	Board of Management	Jeff Gravenhorst has held the position as Group CEO of the ISS Group since April 2010.
Pierre-François Riolacci	Board of Management	Pierre-François Riolacci joined the Group as CFO in November 2016.

The business address of each member of the board of directors of the Issuer and each member of the Issuer's executive management team is Buddingevej 197, DK-2860 Søborg, Denmark.

There are no potential conflicts of interest between the duties to the Issuer of the members of the board of directors of the Issuer or the members of the Issuer's executive management team and their private interests or other duties.

Legal Proceedings

Without qualifying the statement on page 84, sub-item 4 of this Prospectus, the ISS Global Group is from time to time party to various legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of business. The legal proceedings are predominantly labour related. However, the extent of legal proceedings is different from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, varying from a few to around 1,630 labour claims at 31 December 2017 in Brazil, which is a particularly litigious market.

Material Contracts

The ISS Global Group has not entered into any material contracts outside of its ordinary course of business which could result in any member of the ISS Global Group being under an obligation or an entitlement that is material to the Issuer's ability to meet its obligations to holders of the Notes issued under the Programme.

TAXATION

Danish taxation

The following is a summary description of the taxation in Denmark of the Notes according to Danish tax laws in force as at the date of this Prospectus and is subject to any changes in law and the interpretation and application thereof, which changes could be made with retroactive effect. The following summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to acquire, hold or dispose of the Notes, and does not purport to deal with the tax consequences applicable to all categories of investors, some of which (such as professional dealers in securities) may be subject to special rules. Potential investors are under all circumstances strongly recommended to contact their own tax adviser to clarify the individual consequences of their investment, holding and disposal of the Notes. The Issuer makes no representations regarding the tax consequences of purchase, holding or disposal of the Notes.

Taxation at source

Under existing Danish tax laws no general withholding tax or coupon tax will apply to payments of interest or principal or other amounts due on the Notes, other than in certain cases on payments in respect of controlled debt in relation to the Issuer as referred to in sec. 2(1)(d) of consolidated act no. 1164 of 6 September 2016, as amended. This will not have any impact on holders of Notes who are not in a relationship whereby they control, or are controlled by, the Issuer.

Resident holders of Notes

Private individuals, including persons who are engaged in financial trade, companies and similar enterprises resident in Denmark for tax purposes or receiving interest on the Notes through their permanent establishment in Denmark are liable to pay tax on interest received on the Notes.

Capital gains are taxable to individuals and corporate entities in accordance with the Danish act on taxation of debt, debt claims and financial contracts (in Danish: "Kursgevinstloven") (the "Act"). Gains and losses on Notes held by corporate entities are generally included in their taxable income in accordance with a mark-to-market principle (in Danish: "lagerprincippet"), i.e. on an unrealised basis. Gains and losses on Notes held by individuals are generally included in their taxable income on a realised basis and if the annual gains or losses do not exceed DKK 2,000, the gains or losses will be exempt from taxation.

Gains and losses on Notes, which are subject to adjustments on principal or interest as set out in section 29(3) of the Act will, irrespective of realisation, be taxable on an annual basis in accordance with a mark-to-market principle (in Danish: "lagerprincippet") as further specified in the Act.

A variety of features regarding principal and interest may apply to the Notes. The applicable taxation of capital gains to corporate entities or individuals will depend on the features applicable to the Notes in question.

Pension funds and other entities governed by the Danish act on taxation of pension yield (in Danish: "Pensionsafkastbeskatningsloven") would, irrespective of realisation, be taxed on the annual value increase or decrease of the Notes according to a mark-to-market principle (in Danish "lagerprincippet") as specifically laid down in the Act.

Non-Resident holders of Notes

Under existing Danish tax laws, payments of interest or principal amounts to any non-resident holders of Notes are not subject to taxation in Denmark, other than in certain cases on payments in respect of controlled debt in relation to the Issuer as referred to under "Taxation at source" above. No Danish withholding tax will be payable with respect to such payments and any capital gain realised upon the sale,

exchange or retirement of a Note will not be subject to taxation in Denmark, other than in certain cases on payments in respect of controlled debt in relation to the Issuer as referred to under "Taxation at source" above.

This tax treatment applies solely to holders of Notes who are not subject to full tax liability in Denmark or included in a Danish joint taxation scheme and do not carry on business in Denmark through a permanent establishment.

SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE

Summary of Dealer Agreement

Subject to the terms and on the conditions contained in a dealer agreement dated 12 November 2014 (as amended and restated on 26 March 2018 and as amended, supplemented and/or restated as at the Issue Date, the "Dealer Agreement") between the Issuer, the Permanent Dealers and the Arranger, the Notes will be offered on a continuous basis by the Issuer to the Permanent Dealers. However, the Issuer has reserved the right to sell Notes directly on its own behalf to Dealers that are not Permanent Dealers. The Notes may be resold at prevailing market prices, or at prices related thereto, at the time of such resale, as determined by the relevant Dealer. The Notes may also be sold by the Issuer through the Dealers, acting as agents of the Issuer. The Dealer Agreement also provides for Notes to be issued in syndicated Tranches that are jointly and severally underwritten by two or more Dealers.

The Issuer will pay each relevant Dealer a commission as agreed between them in respect of Notes subscribed by it. The Issuer has agreed to reimburse the Arranger for certain of its expenses incurred in connection with the establishment of the Programme and the Dealers for certain of their activities in connection with the Programme. The commissions in respect of an issue of Notes on a syndicated basis will be stated in the relevant Final Terms.

The Issuer has agreed to indemnify the Dealers against certain liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes. The Dealer Agreement entitles the Dealers to terminate any agreement that they make to subscribe Notes in certain circumstances prior to payment for such Notes being made to the Issuer.

Selling Restrictions

United States

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by Regulation S.

Bearer Notes are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. tax regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and regulations thereunder.

Each Dealer has agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to agree that, except as permitted by the Dealer Agreement, it will not offer, sell or, in the case of Bearer Notes, deliver Notes (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after the completion of the distribution of an identifiable tranche of which such Notes are a part, as determined and certified to the Fiscal Agent by such Dealer (or, in the case of an identifiable tranche of Notes sold to or through more than one Dealer, by each of such Dealers with respect to Notes of an identifiable tranche purchased by or through it, in which case the Fiscal Agent shall notify such Dealer when all such Dealers have so certified), within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, and it will have sent to each Dealer to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting out the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons. Terms used in the preceding sentence have the meanings given to them by Regulation S.

The Notes are being offered and sold outside the United States to non-U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S.

In addition, until 40 days after the commencement of the offering of any identifiable tranche of Notes, an offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering of such tranche of Notes) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

This Prospectus has been prepared by the Issuer for use in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes outside the United States. The Issuer and the Dealers reserve the right to reject any offer to purchase the Notes, in whole or in part, for any reason. This Prospectus does not constitute an offer to any person in the United States. Distribution of this Prospectus by any non-U.S. person outside the United States to any U.S. person or to any other person within the United States, is unauthorised and any disclosure without the prior written consent of the Issuer of any of its contents to any such U.S. person or other person within the United States is prohibited.

Prohibition of Sales to EEA Retail Investors

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to any retail investor in the European Economic Area. For the purposes of this provision:

- a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
 - i. a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); or
 - ii. a customer within the meaning of Directive 2002/92/EC (as amended, the "Insurance Mediation Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
 - iii. not a qualified investor as defined in Directive 2003/71/EC (as amended, the "Prospectus Directive"); and
- b) the expression "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

United Kingdom

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (i) in relation to any Notes which have a maturity of less than one year, (a) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business and (b) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer;
- (ii) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- (iii) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Kingdom of Denmark

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered or sold, and will not offer, sell or deliver any of the Notes directly or indirectly in the Kingdom of Denmark by way of a public offering, unless in compliance with the Danish Capital Markets Act, consolidated act no. 12 of 8 January 2018, as amended, and any executive orders issued thereunder and in compliance with Executive Order no. 747 of 7 June 2017 issued pursuant to, *inter alia*, the Danish Financial Business Act, consolidated act no. 1140 of 26 September 2017, as amended, to the extent applicable.

Switzerland

The Notes may neither be publicly offered, sold or advertised, directly or indirectly, in, into or from Switzerland nor will be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange Ltd. or on any other exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this Prospectus nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes constitutes a prospectus as such term is understood pursuant to article 652a or article 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or a listing prospectus within the meaning of the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange Ltd. or any other regulated trading facility in Switzerland, and neither this Prospectus nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Australia

No prospectus or other disclosure document (as defined in the Corporations Act 2001 of Australia (the "Corporations Act")) in relation to the Programme or the Notes has been, or will be, lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC). Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it (a) has not (directly or indirectly) offered, and will not offer for issue or sale and has not invited, and will not invite, applications for issue, or offers to purchase, the Notes in, to or from Australia (including an offer or invitation which is received by a person in Australia); and (b) has not distributed or published, and will not distribute or publish, any offering circular or any other offering material or advertisement relating to the Notes in Australia, unless (a) the aggregate consideration payable by each offeree or invitee is at least A\$500,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies, in either case, disregarding moneys lent by the offeror or its associates) or the offer or invitation otherwise does not require disclosure to investors in accordance with Part 6D.2 of the Corporations Act, (b) such action complies with all applicable Australian laws, regulations and directives, and (c) such action does not require any document to be lodged with ASIC.

Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended, the "Financial Instruments and Exchange Act"). Accordingly, each of the Dealers has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not, directly or indirectly, offer or sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan) or to others for re-offering or re-sale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident in Japan except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act and other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

General

These selling restrictions may be modified by the agreement of the Issuer and the Dealers following a change in a relevant law, regulation or directive. Any such modification will be set out in the Final Terms issued in respect of the issue of Notes to which it relates or in a supplement to this Prospectus.

No representation is made that any action has been taken in any jurisdiction that would permit a public offering of any of the Notes, or possession or distribution of the Prospectus or any other offering material or any Final Terms, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

Each Dealer has agreed that it shall, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme shall be required to agree that it shall, to the best of its knowledge, comply with all relevant laws, regulations and directives in each jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers Notes or has in its possession or distributes the Prospectus, any other offering material or any Final Terms in all cases at its own expense.

FORM OF FINAL TERMS

The form of Final Terms that will be issued in respect of each Tranche, subject only to the deletion of non-applicable provisions, is set out below:

[PRIIPS REGULATION / PROSPECTUS DIRECTIVE / PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA RETAIL INVESTORS - The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("EEA"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive 2002/92/EC (as amended, the "Insurance Mediation Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive (as defined below). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPS Regulation.]

[MiFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / PROFESSIONAL INVESTORS AND ELIGIBLE COUNTERPARTIES ONLY TARGET MARKET — Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's (as defined in [Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II")][MiFID II]) product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties and professional clients only, each as defined in MiFID II; and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "distributor") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

Final Terms dated [•]

ISS GLOBAL A/S (Legal Entity Identifier: 213800W6DPUGWBGTD766)

Issue of [Aggregate Nominal Amount of Tranche] [Title of Notes] under the €3,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme

PART A – CONTRACTUAL TERMS

[Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Prospectus dated 26 March 2018 [and the supplement(s) to it dated [•]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus (the "Prospectus") for the purposes of Directive 2003/71/EC, as amended (the "Prospectus Directive"). This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and must be read in conjunction with the Prospectus. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Prospectus. The Prospectus has been published at www.bourse.lu and www.issworld.com.]

(The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under a base prospectus from an earlier date.)

[Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Prospectus dated [original date] [and the supplement(s) to it dated [•]] which are incorporated by reference in the Prospectus dated 26 March 2018. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described

herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC, as amended (the "Prospectus Directive") and must be read in conjunction with the Prospectus dated 26 March 2018 [and the supplement(s) to it dated [•]], which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive (the "Prospectus"), save in respect of the Conditions which are extracted from the Prospectus dated [original date and the supplement(s) to it dated [•]]. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms, the Prospectus [and the supplement(s) dated [●]]. The Prospectus has been published at www.bourse.lu and www.issworld.com.]

l	(1) Series Number:		[•]
	[(ii)	Tranche Number:	[•]
	[(iii)	Date on which the Notes become fungible:	[Not Applicable/The Notes shall be consolidated, form a single series with the [insert description of the Series] on [insert date/the Issue Date/exchange of the Temporary Global Note for interests in the Permanent Global Note, as referred to in paragraph 21 below [which is expected to occur on or about [insert date]]].]
2	Specified Currency or Currencies:		[•]
3	Aggre	gate Nominal Amount:	[•]
	[(i)]	Series:	[•]
	[(ii)	Tranche:	[•]]
1	Issue Price:		[•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [insert date] (if applicable)]
5	(i)	Specified Denominations:	[•]
	(ii)	Calculation Amount:	[•]
5	(i) Issue Date:		[•]
	(ii)	Interest Commencement Date	[Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable]
7	Maturity Date:		[Specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to [the relevant month and year]]
3	Interest Basis:		[[●] per cent. Fixed Rate]
			[[•] month [LIBOR/EURIBOR/CIBOR/STIBOR/NIBOR/AFMA BBSW/TIBOR]] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate]
			[Zero Coupon]
			(See paragraph [13/14/15] below)
)	Redemption/Payment Basis:		Subject to any purchase and cancellation or early redemption, the Notes will be redeemed on the Maturity Date at $[[\bullet]/[100]]$ per cent. of their nominal amount.
10	Change of Interest Basis:		[Specify the date when any fixed to floating rate change occurs or

refer to paragraphs 13 and 14 below and identify there/Not

Applicable]

11 Put/Call Options: [Not Applicable]

[Investor Put]

[Change of Control Put]

[Issuer Call]

[Make-Whole Redemption]

See paragraph [16/17/18/19] below)]

12 [Date [Board] approval for issuance of Notes obtained:

[Not Applicable] / [●] [and [●], respectively]]

(N.B Only relevant where Board (or similar) authorisation is

required for the particular tranche of Notes)]

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) PAYABLE

13 Fixed Rate Note Provisions [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this

paragraph)

(i) Rate[(s)] of Interest: [●] per cent. per annum payable in arrear on each Interest Payment

Date

(ii) Interest Payment

Date(s):

[•] in each year

(iii) Fixed Coupon

Amount[(s)]:

[•] per Calculation Amount

(iv) Broken Amount(s):

[[•] per Calculation Amount, payable on the Interest Payment Date

falling [in/on] [•] / Not Applicable]

(v) Day Count Fraction: [Actual/Actual / Actual/Actual – ISDA]

[Actual/365 (Fixed)]

[Actual/365 (Sterling)]

[Actual/360]

[30/360 / 360/360 / Bond Basis]

[30E/360 / Eurobond Basis / 30E/360 (ISDA)]

[Actual/Actual (ICMA)]

(vi) [Determination Dates:

[•] in each year (insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring issue date or maturity date in the case of a long or short first or last

coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is

Actual/Actual (ICMA))]

(vii) Ratings Step-up/Step-

down:

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

		[- Step-up Margin:	[•] per cent. per annum]
14	Floatii	ng Rate Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Interest Period(s):	[[•] [, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (v) below/, not subject to any adjustment[, as the Business Day Convention in (v) below is specified to be Not Applicable]]]
	(ii)	Specified Interest Payment Dates:	[[•] in each year[, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (v) below/, not subject to any adjustment[, as the Business Day Convention in (v) below is specified to be Not Applicable]]
	(iii)	Interest Period Date:	[Not Applicable]/ [[•] in each year[, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (v) below/not subject to any adjustment[, as the Business Day Convention in (v) below is specified to be Not Applicable]]
	(iv)	First Interest Payment Date:	[•]
	(v)	Business Day Convention:	[Floating Rate Convention/Following Business Day Convention/Modified Following Business Day Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention] [Not Applicable]
	(vi)	Business Centre(s):	[•]
	(vii)	Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:	[Screen Rate Determination/ISDA Determination]
	(viii)	Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and/or Interest Amount(s) (if not the Fiscal Agent):	[•]
	(ix)	Screen Rate Determination:	
		– Reference Rate:	[[•]month [LIBOR/EURIBOR/CIBOR/STIBOR/NIBOR/AFMA BBSW/TIBOR]]
		InterestDetermination Date(s):	[•]
		Relevant ScreenPage:	[•]
	(x)	ISDA Determination:	
		– Floating Rate	[•]

Option: - Designated [•] Maturity: - Reset Date: [•] (xi) Linear Interpolation: Not Applicable/Applicable – the Rate of Interest for the [long/short] [first/last] Interest Period shall be calculated using Linear Interpolation (specify for each short or long interest period) (xii) Margin(s): [+/-][•] per cent. per annum Minimum Rate of (xiii) [•] per cent. per annum Interest: (xiv) Maximum Rate of [•] per cent. per annum Interest: Day Count Fraction: (xv) [Actual/Actual / Actual/Actual – ISDA] [Actual/365 (Fixed)] [Actual/365 (Sterling)] [Actual/360] [30/360 / 360/360 / Bond Basis] [30E/360 / Eurobond Basis / 30E/360 (ISDA)] [Actual/Actual (ICMA)] (xvi) Ratings Step-up/Step-[Applicable/Not Applicable] down: [Step-up Margin: [•] per cent. per annum] Zero Coupon Note Provisions [Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph) (i) Amortisation Yield: [•] per cent. per annum (ii) [Day Count Fraction [Actual/Actual / Actual/Actual – ISDA] in relation to Early Redemption Amounts: [Actual/365 (Fixed)] [Actual/365 (Sterling)]

[30/360 / 360/360 / Bond Basis]

[30E/360 / Eurobond Basis / 30E/360 (ISDA)]

[Actual/360]

[Actual/Actual (ICMA)]

PROVISIONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION

	J V 151C	THE RELATIONS TO KI		
16	Call Option		[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s):	$[\bullet]/[$ Any date from and including $[\bullet]$ to but excluding $[\bullet]]$	
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note:	[•] per Calculation	
	(iii) If redeemable in part:			
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount	
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•] per Calculation Amount	
	(iv)	Notice period:	[●] days	
17	Make-Whole Redemption:		[Applicable/Applicable from, and including, [●] to, but excluding, [●]/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Make-Whole Redemption Rate:	[•]	
	(ii)	Make-Whole Redemption Margin:	[•]	
	(iii)	If redeemable in part:		
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•]	
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•]	
	(iv)	Notice period:	As set out in the Conditions/[●]	
18	Put Option		[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Optional Redemption	[•]	

Date(s):

(ii) Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note: [•] per Calculation Amount

(iii) Notice period:

[•] days

19 Change of Control Put Option

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

(i) [Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note: [•] per Calculation Amount]

(ii) [Put Period:

 $[\bullet]$

(iii) [Put Date:

[ullet]

20 Final Redemption Amount of each Note

[•] per Calculation Amount

21 Early Redemption Amount

Early Redemption Amount(s) per Calculation Amount payable on redemption for taxation reasons or on event of default or other early redemption:

[•] per Calculation Amount

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

22 Form of Notes:

[Bearer Notes:

[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Notes in the limited circumstances specified in the Permanent Global Note]

[[Temporary Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes on $[\bullet]$ days' notice] — to be selected only if Specified Denomination in paragraph 5(i) is ϵ 100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies)]

[Permanent Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Notes in the limited circumstances specified in the Permanent Global Note]]

[Registered Notes:

[Global Certificate registered in the name of a nominee for [a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg/a common safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg]]]

23 New Global Note:

[Yes] [No]

24 Financial Centre(s):

[Not Applicable/give details. Note that this paragraph relates to the date of payment, and not the end dates of interest periods for the purposes of calculating the amount of interest, to which subparagraph 14(vi) relates]

25 Talons for future Coupons to be attached to Definitive Notes (and dates on which such Talons mature):

[No/Yes. As the Notes have more than 27 coupon payments, talons may be required if, on exchange into definitive form, more than 27 coupon payments are still to be made.]

THIRD PARTY INFORMATION

[(Relevant third party information) has been extracted from (specify source). The Issuer confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by (specify source), no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading.

Signed on behalf of ISS Global A/S:	
By: Duly authorised	

PART B – OTHER INFORMATION

1 LISTING AND ADMISSION TO TRADING

(i) Admission to trading:

[Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on the [Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market and listed on the Official List of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on the [Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market and listed on the Official List of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange] with effect from [•].] [Not Applicable]

(Where documenting a fungible issue need to indicate that original Notes are already admitted to trading.)

(ii) Estimate of total expenses related to admission to trading:

[•]

2 RATINGS

Ratings:

[[The Notes to be issued [have been/are expected to be] rated]/[The following ratings reflect ratings assigned to Notes of this type issued under the Programme generally]]:

[S & P: [•]]

 $[\mathsf{Moody's} \colon [\bullet]]$

[[Other]: [•]]

(The above disclosure should reflect the rating allocated to Notes of the type being issued under the Programme generally or, where the issue has been specifically rated, that rating.)

3 INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE ISSUE/OFFER

[Save for any fees payable to the Dealers, so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer. The Dealers and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform other services for, the Issuer and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. (*Amend as appropriate if there are other interests*)]

[(When adding any other description, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

4	[Fixed	Rate	Notes	only_	VIFI	n
4	ırıxea	Kaie	roces	oniv –	TILL	w

Indication of yield: [•] [Not Applicable]]

5 OPERATIONAL INFORMATION

ISIN: [●]

Common Code:

[•]

Classification of Financial Instruments (CFI) code:

[•] [Not Applicable]

Financial Instruments Short Name (FISN) code:

[•] [Not Applicable]

(If the CFI and/or FISN is not required, requested or available, it/they should be specified to be "Not Applicable")

Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear Bank SA/NV and Clearstream Banking SA and the relevant identification number(s): [Not Applicable/give name(s) and number(s)]

Delivery:

Delivery [against/free of] payment

Names and addresses of additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):

[●

[Intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility:

[Yes. Note that the designation "yes" simply means that the Notes are intended upon issue to be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper [(and registered in the name of a nominee of one of the ICSDs acting as common safekeeper)] [include this text for registered notes] and does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]/

[No. Whilst the designation is specified as "no" at the date of these Final Terms, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the ICSDs as common safekeeper [(and registered in the name of a nominee of one of the ICSDs acting as common safekeeper) [include this text for registered notes]. Note that this does not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra day credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]]

6 **DISTRIBUTION**

(i) Method of distribution:

[Syndicated/Non-syndicated]

(ii) If syndicated:

(A) Names of Managers:

[Not Applicable/give names]

(B) Stabilisation Manager(s) (if any): [Not Applicable/give names]

(iii) If non-syndicated, name of Dealer:

[Not Applicable/give name]

(iv) US Selling Restrictions:

[Reg. S Compliance Category 2;

TEFRA C/TEFRA D/TEFRA not applicable]

GENERAL INFORMATION

- (1) Application has been made to the Luxembourg Stock Exchange for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to be admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market.
- (2) The establishment of the Programme was authorised by a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Issuer and passed on 3 November 2014. The 2018 update of the Programme was authorised by a resolution of the Board of Directors of the Issuer and passed on 22 March 2018.
- (3) There has been no significant change in the financial or trading position of the Issuer or of the ISS Global Group since 31 December 2017 and no material adverse change in the prospects of the Issuer or of the ISS Global Group since 31 December 2017.
- (4) Neither the Issuer nor any of its subsidiaries is not nor has been involved in any governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which the Issuer is aware) during the 12 months preceding the date of this Prospectus which may have or has had in the recent past significant effects on the financial position or profitability of the Issuer or the ISS Global Group.
- (5) Each Bearer Note having a maturity of more than one year, Coupon and Talon will bear the following legend: "Any United States person who holds this obligation will be subject to limitations under the United States income tax laws, including the limitations provided in Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code".
- (6) Notes have been accepted for clearance through the Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg systems (which are the entities in charge of keeping the records). The Common Code, the International Securities Identification Number (ISIN) and (where applicable) the identification number for any other relevant clearing system for each Series of Notes will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.
 - The address of Euroclear is 1 Boulevard du Roi Albert II, B-1210 Brussels, Belgium and the address of Clearstream, Luxembourg is 42 Avenue JF Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg. The address of any alternative clearing system will be specified in the applicable Final Terms.
- (7) Where information in this Prospectus has been sourced from third parties, this information has been accurately reproduced and as far as the Issuer is aware and is able to ascertain from the information published by such third parties no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced information inaccurate or misleading. The source of third party information is identified where used.
- (8) The issue price and the amount of the relevant Notes will be determined, before filing of the relevant Final Terms of each Tranche, based on the prevailing market conditions. The Issuer does not intend to provide any post-issuance information in relation to any issues of Notes.
- (9) For so long as Notes may be issued pursuant to this Prospectus, the following documents will be available, during usual business hours on any weekday (Saturdays and public holidays excepted), for inspection at the office of the Fiscal Agent:
 - (i) the Agency Agreement (which includes the form of the Global Notes, the definitive Bearer Notes, the Certificates, the Coupons and the Talons);
 - (ii) the Deed of Covenant;
 - (iii) the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Issuer;
 - (iv) the published annual report and consolidated audited accounts of the Issuer for the two financial years most recently ended 31 December 2016 and 31 December 2017;
 - (v) each Final Terms (save that Final Terms relating to a Note which is neither admitted to trading on a regulated market within the European Economic Area nor offered in the European Economic Area in circumstances where a prospectus is required to be published under the Prospectus Directive will only be available for inspection by a holder of such Note and such holder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Issuer and the Issuing and Paying Agent as to its holding of Notes and identity);

- (vi) a copy of this Prospectus together with any Supplement to this Prospectus or further Prospectus; and
- (vii) all reports, letters and other documents, balance sheets, valuations and statements by any expert any part of which are extracted or referred to in this Prospectus.

This Prospectus and the Final Terms for Notes that are listed on the Official List and admitted to trading on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange's regulated market will be published on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

- (10) Copies of the latest annual report and consolidated accounts of the Issuer may be obtained, and copies of the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant will be available for inspection, at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents during normal business hours, so long as any of the Notes are outstanding.
- (11) The annual consolidated financial statements of the Issuer for the financial years ended 31 December 2016 and 31 December 2017 have, in each case, been audited by Ernst & Young P/S.
- (12) Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services to the Issuer or its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the Dealers and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of the Issuer or Issuer's affiliates. Certain of the Dealers or their affiliates that have a lending relationship with the Issuer routinely hedge their credit exposure to the Issuer consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such Dealers and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in securities, including potentially the Notes issued under the Programme. Any such short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of Notes issued under the Programme. The Dealers and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.
- (13) In relation to any Tranche of Fixed Rate Notes, an indication of the yield in respect of such Notes will be specified in the applicable Final Terms. The yield is calculated at the Issue Date of the Notes on the basis of the Issue Price, and is not an indication of future yield.

Registered Office of the Issuer

ISS Global A/S

Buddingevej 197 DK-2860 Søborg Denmark

Fiscal Agent, Paying Agent and Calculation Agent

Deutsche Bank AG

1 Great Winchester St London EC2N 2DB United Kingdom

Registrar and Transfer Agent

Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A.

2, Boulevard Konrad Adenauer 1115 Luxembourg Luxembourg

Arranger

Barclays Bank PLC

5 The North Colonnade Canary Wharf London E14 4BB United Kingdom

Dealers

Banco Santander, S.A.

Ciudad del Grupo Santander Avda. De Cantabria s/n Ed. Encinar, planta 1 28660 Boadilla del Monte Madrid, Spain

BNP Paribas

10 Harewood Avenue London NW1 6AA United Kingdom

Crédit Industriel et Commercial S.A.

6, avenue de Provence 75452 Paris Cedex 9 France

Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch

Winchester House 1 Great Winchester Street London EC2N 2DB United Kingdom

HSBC Bank plc

8 Canada Square London E14 5HQ United Kingdon

Barclays Bank PLC

5 The North Colonnade Canary Wharf London E14 4BB United Kingdom

Citigroup Global Markets Limited

Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB

Danske Bank A/S

Holmens Kanal 2-12 DK-1092 Copenhagen K Denmark

DNB Bank ASA

Dronning Eufemias gt 30 N-0191 Olso Norway

ING Bank N.V.

Foppingadreef 7 1102 BD Amsterdam The Netherlands

Merrill Lynch International 2 King Edward Street London EC1A 1HQ United Kingdom

Nordea Bank AB (publ) Smålandsgatan 17 SE-105 71 Stockholm Sweden

Société Générale

29, boulevard Haussmann 75009 Paris France

Mizuho International plc

Mizuho House 30 Old Bailey London EC4M 7AU United Kingdom

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ) Kungsträdgårdsgatan 8

SE-106 40 Stockholm Sweden

Luxembourg Listing Agent

Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A.

2, Boulevard Konrad Adenauer 1115 Luxembourg Luxembourg

Auditors to the Issuer

Ernst & Young P/S

Godkendt Revisionspartnerselskab
State Authorised Public Accountants
Osvald Helmuths Vej 4 Postboks 250 DK-2000
Frederiksberg
Denmark
(Ernst &Young P/S is a member of "FSR – Danske Revisorer"
(Association of State Authorised Public Accountants))

Legal Advisers

To the Issuer

in respect of English law

in respect of Danish law

Slaughter and May One Bunhill Row EC1Y 8YY London United Kingdom **Gorrissen Federspiel Advokatpartnerselskab** Axeltorv 2

Axeltory 2 1609 Copenhagen V Denmark

To the Dealers

in respect of English law

in respect of Danish law

Linklaters LLP One Silk Street London EC2Y 8HQ United Kingdom Plesner Advokatpartnerselskab Amerika Plads 37 2100 Copenhagen Denmark

Printed by Slaughter and May One Bunhill Row EC1Y 8YY London United Kingdom (550154160)